الجمهورية الجزائرية الديمقراطية الشعبية

République Algérienne Démocratique et Populaire

وزارة التعليم العالى و البحث العلمى

Ministère de l'Enseignement Supérieur et de la Recherche Scientifique

Université MUSTAPHA Stambouli

Mascara



جامعة مصطفى اسطمبولي معسكر

Faculté des Sciences Exactes

Département de Mathématiques

THESE de DOCTORAT de 3^{ème} cycle

Spécialité : Géométrie et Analyse Mathématique

Option: Analyse Mathématique

Intitulée

Contribution à la théorie des ultradistributions généralisées

Présentée par : KORBAA Fatima Zohra

Le 03/07/2017

Devant le jury :

Président	SEGRES Abdelkader	Maitre de Conférences A	Université M. S. de Mascara
Examinateur	HAMOUDA Saada	Professeur	Université de Mostaganem
Examinateur	CHAILI Rachid	Professeur	Université de S. T. Oran
Examinateur	SNOUSSAOUI Abderrahmane	Professeur	Université d'ORAN 1
Examinateur	MOHAMED CHERIF Ahmed	Maitre de Conférences A	Université M. S. de Mascara
Encadreur	BENMERIEM Khaled	Professeur	Université M. S. de Mascara

Année Universitaire: 2016-2017

Acknowledgements

I would like to expert my great respect and my sincere thanks to my supervisor professor Khaled BENMERIEM for his guidance and the constant support he has provided throughout the course of this work and without his precious help this thesis would not be achieved.

My sincere thanks to professor Abdelkader SEGRES who accepted to be the prisedent of the jury.

I also want to thank the jury's members professor Saada HAMOUDA, professor Rachid CHAILI, professor Abderrahmane SNOUSSAOUI and professor Ahmed MOHAMED CHERIF who agreed to evaluate this work.

I would like to express my gratitude to all those who gave me the possibility to complete this thesis.

Table of Contents

I	ntroc	luction	3	
1	Col	Colombeau generalized functions		
	1.1	Notation	5	
	1.2	The algebra $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$	6	
	1.3	Embedding of distributions	11	
	1.4	Generalized numbers and point values	17	
	1.5	Notion of association	20	
	1.6	Local and microlocal analysis in $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$	24	
	1.7	Generalized Hörmander's theorem	27	
2	Alg	ebras of generalized Gevrey ultradistributions	28	
	2.1	Generalized Gevrey ultradistributions	28	
	2.2	Generalized point values	33	
	2.3	Sheaf properties of \mathcal{G}^{τ}	36	
	2.4	Embedding of Gevrey ultradistributions	38	
	2.5	Equalities in $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$	45	

	2.6	Regular generalized ultradistributions	46
	2.7	Generalized Gevrey wave front	53
	2.8	Generalized Hörmander's theorem	64
3 Generalized Roumieu ultradistributions			
	3.1	Roumieu ultradistributions	68
	3.2	Generalized Roumieu ultradistributions	71
	3.3	Embedding of Roumieu ultradistributions	75
	3.4	Regular generalized Roumieu ultradistributions	80
	3.5	Generalized Roumieu wave front	87
	3.6	Generalized Hörmander's theorem	98
Bi	ibliog	graphy	102

Introduction

The theory of generalized functions as a positive answer to the question of product distributions [37], caused a very important area of research [6, 8, 24, 26] and [30], this theory has been developed and applied in linear and nonlinear partial differential equations with non-smooth coefficients and distributions data by several authors [23], [26] and [30].

Ultradistributions are useful in applications in quantum field theory, partial differential equations, convolution equations, harmonic analysis, pseudo-differential theory, time-frequency analysis, and other areas of analysis, see [28] and [35], so it is necessary to develop a generalized functions type theory in connection with ultradistributions.

Generalized Gevrey ultradistributions of Colombeau type have been defined, but as a sidetheme, in the paper [23]. The first paper aiming to construct differential algebras containing
ultradistributions is [31]. Let us also mention the interesting approach of the paper [14] to algebras of generalized ultradistributions. However, a Colombeau type theory of generalized Gevrey
ultradistributions has been addressed in [3], where was developed the core of a full theory and
also introduced a new way of defining differential algebras of generalized Gevrey ultradistributions that makes such a complete theory possible. But, it was not clear in that paper why
different Gevrey exponents occurred in the embedding of the spaces of Gevrey ultradistributions.
In [2] was given a general construction of algebras of generalized Gevrey ultradistributions and
then the microlocal analysis suitable for them. It also highlights the explicit contribution of
the mollification in the embedding of ultradistributions into algebras of generalized functions
of Colombeau type. In [1] was introduced a new algebras of generalized functions containing

Roumieu ultradistributions.

The first chapter is a brief and minimal introduction to Colombeau algebra of generalized function, in particularly the microlocal analysis and as an application we establish an extension of the well-known Hörmander's theorem.

However in the second chapter we introduce new algebras of generalized function containing Gevrey ultradistributions and then develop a Gevrey microlocal analysis suitable for these algebra.

In the last chapter we give a contribution of generalized Roumieu ultradistribution theory where we develop the microlocal analysis suitable for this algebra.

Chapter 1

Colombeau generalized functions

1.1 Notation

We begin by presenting some basic notations. Let $x=(x_1,...,x_n)$ be an element of \mathbb{R}^n the n-dimensional Euclidean space. The scalar product $x_1\xi_1+...+x_n\xi_n$ between x and ξ is denoted by $\langle x,\xi\rangle$ or else $x\xi$ for short; $|x|=\sqrt{x_1^2+...+x_n^2}$ is the Euclidean norm in \mathbb{R}^n . Let Ω be an open subset of \mathbb{R}^n , $K \in \Omega$ means that K is relatively compact in Ω . Let $\alpha=(\alpha_1,...,\alpha_n)$ with $\alpha_j \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ for j=1,...,n a multi-index, his length is $|\alpha|=\alpha_1+...+\alpha_n$. Moreover $\alpha!=\alpha_1!...\alpha_n!$, and if $\beta \leq \alpha$

$$\begin{pmatrix} \alpha \\ \beta \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_1 \\ \beta_1 \end{pmatrix} \dots \begin{pmatrix} \alpha_n \\ \beta_n \end{pmatrix} = \frac{\alpha!}{\beta!(\alpha - \beta)!}$$

We write $\partial^{\alpha} = (\partial/\partial x_1)^{\alpha_1}...(\partial/\partial x_n)^{\alpha_n}$; using the notation $D_{x_j} = -i\partial/\partial x_j$ where i is the imaginary unit, we write also: $D^{\alpha} = D_{x_1}^{\alpha_1}...D_{x_n}^{\alpha_n}$. Similarly for $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ we set: $x^{\alpha} = x_1^{\alpha_1}...x_n^{\alpha_n}$.

1.2 The algebra $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$

Following [24], the impossibility result of L.Schwartz [37] on the product of distributions can be interpreted as, the space of distributions $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ cannot be embedded into an associative commutative algebra $(\mathcal{A}(\Omega)), +, \circ)$ satisfying:

- (i) $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ is linearly embedded into $\mathcal{A}(\Omega)$ and $f(x) \equiv 1$ is the unity in $\mathcal{A}(\Omega)$.
- (ii) There exist derivation operators $\partial_i : \mathcal{A}(\Omega) \to \mathcal{A}(\Omega)$, that are linear and satisfy the Leibniz rule.
- (iii) $\partial_i/\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ is the usual partial derivative.
- $(iv) \circ/_{C(\Omega)\times C(\Omega)}$ coincides with the pointwise product of functions.

For example, let I =]0,1], the set $(C^{\infty}(\Omega))^I$ with the following operations, $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in (C^{\infty}(\Omega))^I$, $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$

1.
$$(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} + (v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} = (u_{\varepsilon} + v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$$
.

2.
$$(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}.(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} = (u_{\varepsilon}.v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}.$$

3.
$$\lambda(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} = (\lambda u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$$
.

4.
$$\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} = (\partial^{\alpha}u_{\varepsilon})$$

is an associative, commutative and differential algebra, with f(x) = 1 is unity element. But we have not (iv). However J-F. Colombeau, in [8], succeeded to construct a commutative and associative algebra $(\mathcal{G}(\Omega), +, .)$ satisfying (i) - (iii), but instead of (iv) we have:

(iv)' The restriction $\circ/_{C^{\infty}(\Omega)\times C^{\infty}(\Omega)}$ coincide with smooth functions multiplication.

Definition 1.2.1 (i) The space of moderate elements, denoted $\mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$, is the space of $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in (C^{\infty}(\Omega))^I$, satisfying for every compact K of Ω , $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\exists m > 0, \exists c > 0$

$$\exists \varepsilon_0 \in I, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0, \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \varepsilon^{-m}$$
(1.1)

(ii) The space of null elements, denoted $\mathcal{N}(\Omega)$, is the space of $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in (C^{\infty}(\Omega))^{I}$, satisfying for every compact K of Ω , $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$, $\forall q > 0, \exists c > 0$,

$$\exists \varepsilon_0 \in I, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0, \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \varepsilon^q$$
 (1.2)

Remark 1.2.2 The estimates (1.1) and (1.2) mean respectively that $\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}| = O(\varepsilon^{-m})$ and $\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}| = O(\varepsilon^{q})$ as $\varepsilon \to 0$.

Proposition 1.2.3 i) The space $\mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$ is subalgebra of $C^{\infty}(\Omega)^I$ stable by derivation.

ii) The space $\mathcal{N}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$.

Proof.

i) Let $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in (C^{\infty}(\Omega))^{I}$, $\lambda_{1}, \lambda_{2} \in \mathbb{C}$, $\forall K \in \Omega, \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$ we have

$$\exists m_1 = m_1(\alpha) > 0, \exists c_1 = c_1(\alpha) > 0, \exists \varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon_1(\alpha) \in I, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1, \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \leq c_1 \varepsilon^{m_1}$$

$$\exists m_2 = m_2(\alpha) > 0, \exists c_2 = c_2(\alpha) > 0, \exists \varepsilon_2 = \varepsilon_2(\alpha) \in I, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \leq c_2 \varepsilon^{m_2}$$

Then

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} (\lambda_{1} u_{\varepsilon}(x) + \lambda_{2} v_{\varepsilon}(x))| \leq |\lambda_{1}| |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x)| + |\lambda_{2}| |\partial^{\alpha} v_{\varepsilon}(x)|$$

$$\leq |\lambda_{1}| c_{1} \varepsilon^{m_{1}} + |\lambda_{2}| c_{1} \varepsilon^{m_{2}}$$

Taken $c = Max(c1 |\lambda_1|, c_2 |\lambda_2|), m = m_1 + m_2 \text{ for } \varepsilon_0 = \min(\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2) \text{ we obtain }$

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha}(\lambda_1 u_{\varepsilon}(x) + \lambda_2 v_{\varepsilon}(x))| \le c\varepsilon^{-m}$$

Consequently $\lambda_1(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} + \lambda_2(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$. Furthermore, we have

$$\left|\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \leq \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} \left|\partial^{\beta}u_{\varepsilon}(x)\right| \cdot \left|\partial^{\alpha-\beta}v_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

Then

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\beta}u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \cdot \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha-\beta}v_{\varepsilon}(x)|$$
$$\leq \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} \cdot c_{\beta} \cdot \varepsilon^{-m_{\beta}} \cdot c_{\alpha-\beta} \cdot \varepsilon^{-m_{\alpha-\beta}}$$

Taken $m = \min_{\beta \leq \alpha} (m_{\beta}, m_{\alpha-\beta}), C = \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} c_{\beta} c_{\alpha-\beta}, \text{ then } (u_{\varepsilon} v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}(\Omega).$

Now, let $K \subseteq \Omega$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$ so $\left| \partial^{\alpha} (\partial^{\beta} u_{\varepsilon})(x) \right| = \left| \partial^{\alpha+\beta} u_{\varepsilon}(x) \right|$, and by definition

 $\exists m_{\alpha+\beta} > 0, \ \exists c_{\alpha+\beta} > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{\alpha+\beta} \in I, \ \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_{\alpha+\beta}$

$$\left|\partial^{\alpha}(\partial^{\beta}u_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \le c_{\alpha+\beta}\varepsilon^{-m_{\alpha+\beta}}$$

We take $c = c_{\alpha+\beta}$, $m = m_{\alpha+\beta}$ then $\left| \partial^{\alpha} (\partial^{\beta} u_{\varepsilon})(x) \right| \leq c \varepsilon^{-m}$. Hence $\partial^{\beta} u_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}(\Omega)$.

ii) Let $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$, $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$, $K \subseteq \Omega$ and $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, we have

$$\left| \partial^{\alpha} (u_{\varepsilon} v_{\varepsilon})(x) \right| \leq \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} \left| \partial^{\beta} u_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \left| \partial^{\alpha - \beta} v_{\varepsilon}(x) \right|$$

By definition $\forall \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \forall q > 0, \exists c_{\alpha-\beta} > 0, \exists \varepsilon_2 \in I, \forall \varepsilon < \varepsilon_2,$

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| \partial^{\alpha - \beta} v_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_{\alpha - \beta} \varepsilon^{q}$$

So

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)| \le \sum_{\beta \le \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} c_{\beta} \varepsilon^{-m_{\beta}} c_{\alpha-\beta} \varepsilon^{q}$$

Let $m' < \min_{\beta \leq \alpha}(m_{\beta}, q), m_{\beta} = q - m'$ and $C = \sum_{\beta \leq \alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} c_{\beta}.c_{\alpha-\beta}$. We have

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)| \le C\varepsilon^{q}$$

This shows that $(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$.

Proposition 1.2.4 Let $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$, we say that $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ is negligible if and only if the following condition is satisfied

$$\forall K \in \Omega; \, \forall m \in \mathbb{N} : \sup_{x \in K} |u_{\varepsilon}(x)| = O(\varepsilon^m) \, \text{ as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

Definition 1.2.5 The simplified (or special) Colombeau algebra of generalized functions is de-

fined as the quotient space

$$\mathcal{G}(\Omega) := \frac{\mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)}{\mathcal{N}(\Omega)}.$$

If $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, we write $u = [(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$ and we say that u is the class of $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$.

Definition 1.2.6 Let $u = [(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and Ω' an open subset of Ω . The restriction of u to Ω' , denote by u/Ω' , is the element defined by $[(u_{\varepsilon}/\Omega')_{\varepsilon}]$, i.e.

$$u/\Omega' = (u_{\Omega'})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}(\Omega').$$

So it's clear that $u/\Omega' \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega')$.

Definition 1.2.7 Let $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and Ω' an open subset of Ω . We say that u is null on Ω' , if $u/\Omega' = 0$ in $\mathcal{G}(\Omega')$.

The following result shows that $\Omega \to \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ is a sheaf of differential algebras on \mathbb{R}^n .

Theorem 1.2.8 Let $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{{\lambda}\in\Lambda}$ be an open covering of Ω , and let $(u_{\lambda})_{{\lambda}\in\Lambda}$ such that $u_{\lambda}\in\mathcal{G}(\Omega_{\lambda})$, $\lambda\in\Lambda$, then we have the following properties.

- (i) If $u, v \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and $u/\Omega_{\lambda} = v/\Omega_{\lambda}$, for all $\lambda \in \Lambda$, then u = v on Ω .
- (ii) If for all $\lambda, \mu \in \Lambda$, $u_{\lambda}/\Omega_{\lambda} \cap \Omega_{\mu} = u_{\mu}/\Omega_{\lambda} \cap \Omega_{\mu}$, with $\Omega_{\lambda} \cap \Omega_{\mu} \neq \emptyset$, then there exists a unique element $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ such that $u/\Omega_{\lambda} = u_{\lambda}$ for all $\lambda \in \Lambda$.

The property (i) of the last theorem motivate as the following definition.

Definition 1.2.9 We call support of $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, denoted $supp_g u$, the complement of the largest open subset where u is null, i.e.

$$supp_q u = \Omega \setminus (\cup \{\Omega' \text{ open subset of } \Omega, u/\Omega' \equiv 0\})$$

Definition 1.2.10 We denote by $\mathcal{G}_c(\Omega)$ the subspace of $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ consisting of elements with compact support.

1.3 Embedding of distributions

The main goal of this section is to give a complete analysis of the various techniques of embedding $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ into Colombeau algebra $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$.

Local structure of distribution

We first recall two classical results on the local structure of distributions.

Theorem 1.3.1 For all $T \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ and all Ω' open subset of \mathbb{R}^n with $\overline{\Omega'} \subset \Omega$, there exists $f \in C^0(\mathbb{R}^n)$ whose support is contained in arbitrary neighborhood of $\overline{\Omega'}$, $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$ such that $T_{|\Omega'} = \partial^{\alpha} f$.

Theorem 1.3.2 For all $T \in E'(\Omega)$, there exists an integer $r \geq 0$, a finite family $(f_{\alpha})_{0 \leq |\alpha| \leq r} (\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+)$ with each $f_{\alpha} \in C^0(\mathbb{R}^n)$ having its support contained in the same arbitrary neighborhood of the support of T, such that $T = \sum_{0 \leq |\alpha| \leq r} \partial^{\alpha} f_{\alpha}$.

Construction of mollifiers

Take $\rho \in \mathcal{S}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ even such that:

$$\int \rho(x)dx = 1, \int x^m \rho(x)dx = 0, \ \forall m \in \mathbb{N}^n \setminus \{0\}$$

And $\chi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that $0 \le \chi \le 1$, $\chi \equiv 1$ on $\overline{B(0,1)}$ and $\chi \equiv 0$ on $\mathbb{R}^n \backslash B(0,2)$.

Define

$$\forall \varepsilon \in]0,1], \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \rho_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^n} \rho(\frac{x}{\varepsilon})$$

And

$$\forall \varepsilon \in]0,1], \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) = \rho_{\varepsilon}(x)\chi(|\ln \varepsilon| \, x)$$

Lemma 1.3.3 We have the following properties:

- $[(\theta_{\varepsilon}) (\rho_{\varepsilon})]_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$.
- $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \ \int \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx = 1 + o(\varepsilon^k) \ for \ \varepsilon \to 0.$
- $\forall k \in \mathbb{N}, \ \forall m \in \mathbb{N}^n \setminus \{0\}, \ \int x^m \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx = o(\varepsilon^k) \ as \ \varepsilon \to 0$

In other words, we have $(\int \theta_{\varepsilon}(x)dx - 1)_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$; and for all $m \in \mathbb{N}^n \setminus \{0\}$ we have $(\int x^m \theta_{\varepsilon}(x)dx)_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$

The space $C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ is canonically embedded into $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ by the map

$$i: C^{\infty}(\Omega) \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$$
 $f \rightarrow (f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$

Where $f_{\varepsilon} = f, \forall \varepsilon \in I$.

Construction of the embedding i_A

Proposition 1.3.4 The map i_0 defined by

$$i_0: E'(\Omega) \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$$

$$w \rightarrow ((w * \rho_{\varepsilon})_{|\Omega})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$$

is a linear and injective.

Let $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ be an open covering of Ω such that each $\overline{\Omega_{\lambda}}$ is compact subset of Ω and let $(\psi_{\lambda})_{\lambda} \subset \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ such that each $\psi_{\lambda} \equiv 1$ in a neighborhood of $\overline{\Omega_{\lambda}}$. For any $\lambda \in \Lambda$, we define the linear map i_{λ} by

$$i_{\lambda}: \mathcal{D}'(\Omega) \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(\Omega_{\lambda})$$

$$T \rightarrow ((\psi_{\lambda}T * \rho_{\varepsilon})/\Omega_{\lambda})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}(\Omega),$$

i.e. $i_{\lambda}(T) = i_0(\psi_{\lambda}T)/\Omega_{\lambda}$. The linear map $i_{\lambda}/\mathcal{D}'(\Omega_{\lambda})$, from the proposition (1.3.4), is injective. For any $T \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$, we check easily, that $(i_{\lambda}(T))_{\lambda}$ is a coherent family of generalized functions, i.e

$$i_{\lambda}(T)/\Omega_{\lambda} \cap \Omega_{\mu} = i_{\mu}(T)/\Omega_{\lambda} \cap \Omega_{\mu}, \quad \forall \lambda, \mu \in \Lambda$$

If $(\chi_j)_{j=1}^{\infty}$ is a smooth partition of unity subordinate to the covering $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ we define the linear injective map

$$i_A: \mathcal{D}'(\Omega) \rightarrow \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$$

$$T \rightarrow [T] = cl(\sum_j \chi_j(\psi_{\lambda_j} T * \rho_{\varepsilon}))$$

Which is independent of the chose of $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$, $(\chi_j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$ and (ψ) .

Proposition 1.3.5 We have

i)
$$i_{A/E'(\Omega)} = i_0$$

$$ii) i_{A/C^{\infty}(\Omega)} = i$$

The second item of the above proposition means that the space $C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ can be embedded into $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ by two ways, shown by following commutative diagram

$$C^{\infty}(\Omega) \rightarrow \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$$
 $i \searrow \downarrow_{i_A}$
 $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$

Construction of embedding i_s

Proposition 1.3.6 The map

$$i_s: \mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}^n) \to \mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R}^n)$$

$$T \to (T * \theta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R}^n)$$

is an injective embedding. Moreover $i_{s|C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)} = i$.

Proof. Let K be a compact set of Ω , we know that

$$\forall y \in \mathbb{R}^n, T * \theta_{\varepsilon}(y) = \langle T, x \mapsto \theta_{\varepsilon}(y - x) \rangle$$

For $y \in K$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$, we have $\theta_{\varepsilon}(y - x) \neq 0 \Rightarrow y - x \in B(0, \frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) \Rightarrow x \in B(y, \frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) \Rightarrow x \in \Omega$ for ε small enough. Then the function $x \mapsto \theta_{\varepsilon}(y - x)$ belongs to $\mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ and

$$\langle T, \theta_{\varepsilon}(y - .) \rangle = \langle T_{|\Omega}, \theta_{\varepsilon}(y - .) \rangle$$

Using (1.3.1), we have $T_{\Omega} = \partial_x^{\alpha} f$ where $f \in C_0(\Omega)$. Then $\partial^{\beta} (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}) = f * \partial^{\alpha+\beta} \theta_{\varepsilon}$ and

$$\forall y \in K, \partial^{\beta}(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(y) = \int_{\Omega} f(x - y) \cdot \partial^{\alpha + \beta} \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx$$

And we know that $\theta_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$. So $\forall \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+, \exists m_{\alpha+\beta} > 0$

$$\forall x \in \mathbb{R}^n, |\partial^{\alpha} \theta_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le \varepsilon^{-m_{\alpha+\beta}}$$

We get

$$\left|\partial^{\beta}(T * \theta_{\varepsilon}(y))\right| \leq c \sup_{\xi \in \overline{\Omega}} |f(\xi)| . mes(\overline{\Omega}) . \varepsilon^{-m_{\alpha+\beta}}$$

So $\sup_{y \in K} |(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(y)| \leq C\varepsilon^{-m_{\beta}}$. Consequently $(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}(\Omega)$.

Let us prove that i_s injective, i.e.

$$(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R}^n) \Rightarrow T = 0$$

Taking $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R}^n)$, we have

$$\langle T * \theta_{\varepsilon}, \varphi \rangle \to \langle T, \varphi \rangle$$
 then $(T * \theta_{\varepsilon} \to T \text{ in } \mathcal{D}')$

And $T * \theta_{\varepsilon} \to 0$ uniformly on $supp \varphi$ since $T * \theta_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R}^n)$. Then $\langle T * \theta_{\varepsilon}, \varphi \rangle \to 0$ and $\langle T, \varphi \rangle = 0$.

We will prove the last assertion in the case of dimension one. Let $f \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R})$ and set:

 $\Delta = i_s(f) - i(f)$. One representative of Δ is given by

$$\Delta_{\varepsilon}: \mathbb{R} \to \mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$$

$$y \to (f * \theta_{\varepsilon})(y) - f(y) = \int f(y - x)\theta_{\varepsilon}(x)dx - f(y)$$

Let K a compact subset of \mathbb{R} , and $\int \theta_{\varepsilon}(x)dx = 1 + N_{\varepsilon}$ with $(N_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R})$, we get

$$\Delta_{\varepsilon}(y) = \int (f(x-y) - f(y))\theta_{\varepsilon}(x)dx - N_{\varepsilon}f(y)$$

According to Taylor's formula we have

$$f(y-x) - f(y) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(-x)^{i}}{i!} f^{(i)}(y) + \frac{(-x)^{n}}{n!} \int_{0}^{1} f^{(n+1)}(y-ux)(1-u)^{n} du$$

And

$$\Delta_{\varepsilon}(y) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(-1)^{i}}{i!} f^{(i)}(y) \int_{-\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}} x^{i} \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx + \int_{-\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}} \frac{(-x)^{n}}{n!} \int_{0}^{1} f^{(n+1)}(y - ux) (1 - u)^{n} du \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx - N_{\varepsilon} f(y).$$
Put $P_{\varepsilon}(n, y) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(-1)^{i}}{i!} f^{(i)}(y) \int_{-\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}} x^{i} \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx$
And $R_{\varepsilon}(n, y) = \int_{-\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}} \frac{(-x)^{n}}{n!} \int_{0}^{1} f^{(n+1)}(y - ux) (1 - u)^{n} du \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx - N_{\varepsilon} f(y).$

According to Lemma (1.3.3), we have $(\int x^i \theta_{\varepsilon}(x) dx)_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R})$ and consequently

$$(P_{\varepsilon}(n,y))_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R}).$$

Using the definition of θ_{ε} , we have

$$R_{\varepsilon}(n,y) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int_{-\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}} \frac{(-x)^n}{n!} \int_0^1 f^{(n+1)}(y - ux)(1 - u)^n du \rho(\frac{x}{\varepsilon}) \chi(x |\ln \varepsilon|) dx.$$

Setting $v = x/\varepsilon$, we get

$$R_{\varepsilon}(n,y) = \varepsilon^{n+1} \int_{-\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|}} \frac{(-v)^n}{n!} \int_0^1 f^{(n+1)}(y - \varepsilon uv)(1 - u)^n du \rho(v) \cdot \chi(\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|) dv$$

For $(\varepsilon,v) \in [0,1] \times [-\frac{2}{\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|}, y + \frac{2}{\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|}]$ we have $y - \varepsilon uv \in [y - \frac{2}{\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|}, \frac{2}{\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|}]$.

Then for $y \in K$ then $y - \varepsilon uv$ is in a compact set K'. It follows:

$$|R_{\varepsilon}(n,y)| \leq \frac{\varepsilon^{n}}{n!} \sup_{\xi \in K'} |f^{(n+1)}(\xi)| \int_{-\frac{2}{\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|}}^{\frac{2}{\varepsilon |\ln \varepsilon|}} |v|^{n+1} |\rho(v)| dv$$

$$\leq \frac{\varepsilon^{n}}{n!} \sup_{\xi \in K'} |f^{(n+1)}(\xi)| \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} |v|^{n+1} |\rho(v)| dv$$

$$\leq C\varepsilon^{n} \qquad (C > 0)$$

The constant C depend only on the integer n, the compact sets K and K', ρ and f.

Finally, as $(\Delta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m(\mathbb{R})$ and $\sup_{x \in K} \Delta_{\varepsilon}(y) = o(\varepsilon^n)$ for all n > 0 and $K \in \mathbb{R}$, we conclude that $(\Delta_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R})$

For the same choice of ρ , we have $i_A = i_S$

1.4 Generalized numbers and point values

Generalized numbers are defined by point values of a generalized function $u = [(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ at a point $x \in \Omega$. For a fixed $x \in \Omega$, if we take the sequence $(u_{\varepsilon}(x))_{\varepsilon}$ a new object, called generalized number, appears. Set

$$\mathcal{E}_m(\mathbb{K}) = \{(z_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{K}^I, \exists m \in \mathbb{Z}_+, |z_{\varepsilon}| = O(\varepsilon^{-m}), \varepsilon \to 0\},\$$

And

$$\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{K}) = \{(z_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{K}^I, \forall q \in \mathbb{Z}_+, |z_{\varepsilon}| = O(\varepsilon^q), \varepsilon \to 0\},\$$

where \mathbb{K} design \mathbb{C} or \mathbb{R} .

Clearly the space $\mathcal{E}_m(\mathbb{K})$ is an subalgebra of \mathbb{K}^I and $\mathcal{N}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m(\mathbb{K})$.

Definition 1.4.1 The Colombeau algebra of generalized complex (resp.real) numbers, denoted $\widetilde{\mathbb{C}} = \frac{\mathcal{E}_m(\mathbb{C})}{\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{C})}, \left(\operatorname{resp} \widetilde{\mathbb{R}} = \frac{\mathcal{E}_m(\mathbb{R})}{\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{R})} \right)$

Proposition 1.4.2 The field $\mathbb K$ is canonically embedded into the ring $\widetilde{\mathbb K}$ by the following map

$$\mathbb{K} \to \widetilde{\mathbb{K}}$$

$$z \to [z] = (z)_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}[\mathbb{K}].$$

Remark 1.4.3 The algebra $\widetilde{\mathbb{K}}$ is not a field, is just a ring.

Definition 1.4.4 Let $\in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and $x_0 \in \Omega$, the point value of u at x_0 , denoted $f(x_0)$, is the generalized number represented by $(u_{\varepsilon}(x_0))_{\varepsilon}$, where $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ is a representative of u.

The generalized number $u(x_0)$ does not depend of the choice of representative $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ of u.

Example 1.4.5 We know that $x\delta \equiv 0$ in $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R})$, but $i(x)i(\delta) \neq 0$ in $\mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R})$, however, every point value of this generalized function is null.

The last example show that generalized functions are not determined by their point values. To solve this problem, we introduce the notion of generalized points, see [34].

Let Ω be an open set of \mathbb{R}^n , on

$$\Omega_M = \{(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \Omega^I, \exists N \in \mathbb{Z}_+, \exists \eta > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \eta, |x_{\varepsilon}| < \varepsilon^{-m} \},$$

We define an equivalence relation by

$$(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \sim (y_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \Leftrightarrow \forall m \in \mathbb{Z}_+, \exists \eta > 0, \forall \varepsilon < \eta, |x_{\varepsilon} - y_{\varepsilon}| < \varepsilon^q$$

Definition 1.4.6 We call the set of generalized points of Ω , denoted $\widetilde{\Omega}$, the quotient set defined by $\widetilde{\Omega} = \Omega_M / \sim$.

Definition 1.4.7 The set $\widetilde{\Omega_c}$ defined by

$$\widetilde{\Omega_c} = \{\widetilde{x} \in \widetilde{\Omega}, \exists (x_\varepsilon)_\varepsilon \text{ a representative of } \widetilde{x}, \exists K \text{ a compact of } \Omega, \exists \eta > 0, x_\varepsilon \in K \text{ if } 0 < \varepsilon < \eta \}$$

is called the set of generalized compactly supported points.

Proposition 1.4.8 Let $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and $\widetilde{x} \in \widetilde{\Omega_c}$, then the generalized point value of u at $\widetilde{x} = [(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$, is $u(\widetilde{x}) = [u_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon}$, which is well-defined element of $\widetilde{\mathbb{C}}$.

The following theorem gives a characterization of generalized function by their point values.

Theorem 1.4.9 Let Ω be an open set of \mathbb{R}^n , then

$$u = 0 \text{ in } \mathcal{G}(\Omega) \Leftrightarrow u(\widetilde{x}) = 0 \text{ in } \widetilde{\mathbb{C}}, \, \forall \widetilde{x} \in \widetilde{\Omega_c}.$$

1.5 Notion of association

In this section we are going to introduce an association relationship by which we can identify in $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ the same elements of $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$.

Definition 1.5.1 1) An element u of $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ is called associated with 0 (denoted by $u \approx 0$) if

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{\Omega} u_{\varepsilon}(x)\varphi(x)dx = 0, \qquad \forall \varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$$

The definition is independent of the chosen representative $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ of u.

2) Let $u, v \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ are associated with each other if and only if $u - v \approx 0$

Let us take a closer look at the interplay between distributions and equivalence classes in $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ with respect to association

Definition 1.5.2 Let $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and $w \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ and suppose that $u \approx i(w)$ then u is said to admit w as associated distribution and w is also called distributional shadow of u. In this case we simply write $u \approx w$.

The distributional shadow of u is uniquely determined (if it exists)

Proposition 1.5.3 If $w \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ and $i(w) \approx 0$ then w = 0.

Example 1.5.4 (i) We have $x\delta = 0$ in $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R})$, but $x\delta(x) \neq 0$ in $\mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R})$ and that all points values of $x\delta(x)$ vanish. To round off this picture, we show that: $x\delta(x)(=xi(\delta)) \approx 0$. Indeed, if $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R})$ then:

$$\int x \rho_{\varepsilon}(x) \varphi(x) dx = \varepsilon \int y \rho(y) \varphi(\varepsilon y) dy \underset{\varepsilon \to 0}{\to} 0$$

(ii) There are elements of $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ that do not have any shadow. Taking for instance $\delta^2 \in \mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R})$ we have

$$\int \rho_{\varepsilon}^{2}(x)\varphi(x)dx = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \int \rho^{2}(x)\varphi(\varepsilon y)dy \underset{\varepsilon \to 0}{\to} \infty$$

Lemma 1.5.5 (i) If $f \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ and $w \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ then

$$i(f)i(w) \approx i(fw).$$

- (ii) If $u, v \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ and $u \approx v$ then

 - $\blacklozenge i(f)u \approx i(f)v, \quad \forall f \in C^{\infty}(\Omega).$

Lemma 1.5.6 The product of generalized function $\frac{1}{x}$ and δ satisfy

$$\frac{1}{x}\delta \approx -\frac{1}{2}\delta'$$

Proof. For any net of molifiers $(\rho_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ and any $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R})$ we can write

$$\left\langle \rho_{\varepsilon}(\frac{1}{x}*\rho_{\varepsilon}), \varphi \right\rangle = \left\langle \frac{1}{x}, \check{\rho}_{\varepsilon}*\varphi \rho_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle$$

If we write $\varphi(x) = \varphi(0) + \varphi'(0)x + x^2\psi(x)$, then $\psi(0) = \lim_{x\to 0} \psi(x) = 2^{-1}\varphi''(0)$. $\lim_{x\to 0} x^{-1}(\psi(x) - \psi(0)) = (3!)^{-1}\varphi'''(0)$ and so on. Since $\check{\rho}_{\varepsilon} * \rho_{\varepsilon}$ is an even function, $\langle \frac{1}{x}, \check{\rho}_{\varepsilon} * \rho_{\varepsilon} \rangle$ vanishes. Put $\alpha_{\varepsilon} = \check{\rho}_{\varepsilon} * x \rho_{\varepsilon}$ then $\check{\alpha}_{\varepsilon} = \rho_{\varepsilon} * (-x)\check{\rho}_{\varepsilon} = (-x)(\rho_{\varepsilon} * \check{\rho}_{\varepsilon}) + (x\rho_{\varepsilon}) * \check{\rho}_{\varepsilon}$, and so $\alpha_{\varepsilon} - \check{\alpha}_{\varepsilon} = x(\rho_{n} * \check{\rho})$ and

therefore

$$\left\langle \frac{1}{x}, \alpha_{\varepsilon} \right\rangle = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{x} (\alpha_{\varepsilon}(x) - \check{\alpha}_{\varepsilon}(x)) dx = \frac{1}{2} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \rho_{\varepsilon} * \check{\rho}_{\varepsilon}(x) dx \to \frac{1}{2}$$

and thus the second term tends $\frac{1}{2}\varphi'(0) = \left\langle -\frac{1}{2}\delta', \varphi \right\rangle$ Now it follows from Itano [20] that the third term tends to 0 if ε tend to 0

An important result has obtained by Damyanov [12]

Proposition 1.5.7 For an arbitrary p in \mathbb{N}_0^n , let

$$x_{+}^{p} = \begin{cases} x^{p} & for \ x \ge 0 \\ 0 & elsewhere \end{cases}$$

and

$$x_{-}^{p} = \begin{cases} x^{p} & \text{for } x \leq 0 \\ 0 & \text{elsewhere} \end{cases}$$

Then it holds

$$x_{+}^{p}.\delta^{(p)}(x) \approx (-1)^{|p|}p!2^{-n}\delta(x)$$

$$x_{-}^{p}.\delta^{(p)}(x) \approx p!2^{-n}\delta$$

Remark 1.5.8 The equation

$$x^{p}.\delta^{(p+q)}(x) = \frac{(-1)^{p}(p+q)!}{q!}\delta^{(q)}(x) \qquad (p, q \in \mathbb{N}_{0})$$

is easily show to hold in $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R})$ in view of the identity $x^p = x_+^p + (-1)^p x_-^p$.

Proposition 1.5.9 The product of the generalized function x^{-p} and $\delta^{(p)}$ for p=1,2,3,... and

q = 0, 1, 2... in $\mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R})$ admits associated distributions and it holds:

$$\frac{1}{x^p} \cdot \delta^{(q)}(x) \approx \frac{(-1)^p q! \delta^{(p+q)}(x)}{2(p+q)!}$$

Proof. We have: $x^{-1}.\delta \approx -\frac{1}{2}.\delta'(x)$ So

$$\begin{split} \partial^{p+q-1}(x^{-1}.\delta(x)) &\approx \partial^{p+q-1}(-\frac{1}{2}.\delta'(x)) \\ &\sum_{k=0}^{p+q-1} C_k^{p+q-1}(x^{-1})^{(k)}.\delta^{(p+q-1-k)}(x) \approx \frac{-1}{2}\delta^{(p+q)}(x) \\ &\sum_{k=0}^{p+q-1} \frac{(p+q-1)!}{k!(p+q-1-k)!} \frac{(-1)^k k!}{x^{k+1}}.\delta^{(p+q-k-1)}(x) \approx \frac{-1}{2}\delta^{(p+q)}(x) \\ &\sum_{k=0}^{p+q-1} \frac{(p+q-1)!(-1)^k}{(p+q-1-k)!} \cdot \frac{x^{(p-k-1)}}{x^{k+1}.x^{p-k-1}}.\delta^{p+q-k-1}(x) \approx \frac{-1}{2}\delta^{(p+q)}(x) \text{ such that } p \geq 1 \end{split}$$

$$x^{P}.\delta^{(p+q)}(x) \approx \frac{(-1)^{p}(p+q)!}{q!}\delta^{(q)}(x) \qquad (p, q \in \mathbb{N}_{0})$$

$$\sum_{k=0}^{p+q-1} \frac{(p+q-1)!(-1)^k}{(p+q-1-k)!x^p} \frac{(-1)^{p-k-1}(p+q-k-1)!}{q!} . \delta^{(q)}(x) \approx \frac{-1}{2} \delta^{(p+q)}(x)$$

$$\sum_{k=0}^{p+q-1} \frac{(p+q-1)!.(-1)^{p-1}}{q!} . \frac{1}{x^p . \delta^{(q)}(x)} \approx \frac{-1}{2} \delta^{(p+q)}(x)$$

$$\frac{(p+q)!.(-1)^{p-1}}{q!} . \frac{1}{x^p \delta^{(q)}(x)} \approx \frac{-1}{2} \delta^{(p+q)}(x)$$

Then

$$\frac{1}{x^p} \cdot \delta^{(q)}(x) \approx \frac{(-1)^p q! \delta^{(p+q)}(x)}{2(p+q)!}$$

Next, to extend this result in $\mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ we need the following lemma

Lemma 1.5.10 Let u and v be distribution in $\mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that

$$u(x) = \prod_{i=1}^{n} u^{i}(x_{i}), \ v(x) = \prod_{i=1}^{n} v^{i}(x_{i}) \text{ with each } u^{i} \text{ and } v^{i} \text{ in } \mathcal{D}'(\mathbb{R}), \text{ and suppose that their embedding}$$
$$in \ \mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R}) \text{ satisfy } \tilde{u}^{i}.\tilde{v}^{i} \approx w^{i}, \text{ for } i = 1, ..., n. \text{ Then } \tilde{u}.\tilde{v} \approx w, \text{ where } w = \prod_{i=1}^{n} w^{i}(x_{i})$$

Theorem 1.5.11 The product of the generalized functions x^p and $\delta^{(p)}(x)$ for k = 1, 2, ... and p = 0, 1, 2, ... in $\mathcal{G}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ admits associated distributions and it holds:

$$\frac{1}{x^p} \cdot \delta^{(q)}(x) \approx \frac{(-1)^{|p|} q! \delta^{(p+q)}(x)}{2^n (p+q)!}$$

Proof. In this case, due to the tensor product structure of the distributions that are considered, we can apply previous Lemma and we have:

$$x^{p}.\delta^{(q)}(x) = \prod_{i=1}^{n} x_{i}^{-p_{i}}.\delta^{(q_{i})}(x_{i}) \approx \prod_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(-1)^{p_{i}}q_{i}!\delta^{(p_{i}+q_{i})}(x_{i})}{2(p_{i}+q_{i})!}$$
$$= \frac{(-1)^{|p|}q!\delta^{(p+q)}(x)}{2^{n}(p+q)!}$$

1.6 Local and microlocal analysis in $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$

Set

$$\mathcal{E}_m^{\infty}(\Omega) = \{(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in (C^{\infty}(\Omega))^I, \forall K \in \Omega, \exists m \in \mathbb{Z}_+, \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} u_{\varepsilon}(x)| = O(\varepsilon^{-m}) \text{ as } \varepsilon \to 0\}$$

Proposition 1.6.1 (i) The space $\mathcal{E}_m^{\infty}(\Omega)$ is an subalgebra of $\mathcal{E}_m(\Omega)$.

(ii) The space $\mathcal{N}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^{\infty}(\Omega)$.

Definition 1.6.2 The quotient

$$\mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega) = \frac{\mathcal{E}_m^{\infty}(\Omega)}{\mathcal{N}(\Omega)}$$

is called algebra of regular generalized functions, or Oberguggenberger algebra.

The algebra of regular generalized functions $\mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ plays, in $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, the same role as $C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ in $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ as $\mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'(\Omega) = C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ proved by Oberguggenberger [32]. The algebra $\mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ is a subsheaf of $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, which give as the definition of generalized singular support of an element of $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$.

Definition 1.6.3 The generalized singular support of $u \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, denoted $\operatorname{singsupp}_g(u)$, is the complement of the largest open set $\Omega' \subset \Omega$ where u is \mathcal{G}^{∞} .

Proposition 1.6.4 Let $\omega \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$, then

$$singsupp_q(i(\omega)) = singsupp(\omega)$$

Microlocal analysis in Colombeau algebra has been initiated in [13], [30] as natural extension of its distribution theoretic analogue.

Using the Paley-Wiener theorem of Colombeau generalized functions see [29], [30], we have a characterization of element \mathcal{G}^{∞} by its Fourier transform as following definition

Definition 1.6.5 A generalized function $u = [(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$ is said to be \mathcal{G}^{∞} -microlocally regular at $(x_0, \xi_0) \in \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ if there exist a relatively compact open neighborhood U of x_0 , a conic neighborhood $\Gamma \subset \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ of ξ_0 , a function $\phi \in \mathcal{D}(U)$ such that $\phi(x_0) = 1$ and natural number N such that for all $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$,

$$|\xi^{\alpha}| \cdot |\mathcal{F}(\phi u_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| = O(\varepsilon^{-N}) \text{ as } \varepsilon \to 0.$$

The generalized wave front set of u, denoted $WF_g(u)$, is the complement of the set of points (x_0, ξ_0) where u is \mathcal{G}^{∞} -microlocally regular.

Proposition 1.6.6 Let $T \in \mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$ then

$$WF_q(T) = WF(T)$$

The main properties of the generalized wave front set WF_g are resumed in the following proposition

Proposition 1.6.7 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, then

- 1) The projection of $WF_q(f)$ on Ω is the $singsupp_q(f)$.
- 2) $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, WF_g(\partial^{\alpha} f) \subset WF_g(f).$
- 3) $\forall g \in \mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega), WF_g(gf) \subset WF_g(f).$

Corollary 1.6.8 Let $P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq m} a_{\alpha}(x) D^{\alpha}$ be a partial differential operator with $\mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ coefficients then

$$WF_g(P(x,D)f) \subset WF_g(f), \ \forall f \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$$

The reverse inclusion, studied in [13], gives a generalized microlocal hypoellipticity of linear partial differential operators with regular generalized coefficients, which are micro-elliptic. The case of generalized G^{∞} -microlocal hypoellipticity of generalized micro-hypoelliptic linear partial differential operator has been studied recently in [19]. The generalized G^{∞} -microlocal hypoellipticity of micro-elliptic generalized pseudodifferential operators has been tackled in [22], and

lastly in [21] this result was extended to the level of basic functionals in the dual of Colombeau algebra.

1.7 Generalized Hörmander's theorem

To extend the Hörmander's result on the wave front set of the product, define $WF_g(f) + WF_g(f)$, where $f, g \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, as the set

$$\{(x,\xi+\eta)\in WF_a(f),(x,\eta)\in WF_a(g)\}$$

The principal result of this section is the following theorem.

Theorem 1.7.1 Let $f, g \in \mathcal{G}(\Omega)$, such that $\forall x \in \Omega$,

$$(x,0) \notin WF_g(f) + WF_g(g) \tag{1.3}$$

Then

$$WF_g(f.g) \subseteq (WF_g(f) + WF_g(g)) \cup WF_g(f) \cup WF_g(g).$$

Proof. See [19] □

Chapter 2

Algebras of generalized Gevrey

ultradistributions

A Colombeau type theory of generalized Gevrey ultradistributions has been addressed in [3], where we recovered a whole list of important result known for the usual Colombeau theory in the setting of generalized Geverey ultradistributions.

This chapter is aimed at giving first a general construction of algebras of generalized Gevrey Ultradistributions and then the microlocal analysis suitable for them. Finally, we give an application through an extension of the well-know Hörmander's theorem on the wave front of the product of two distributions.

2.1 Generalized Gevrey ultradistributions

We first introduce the algebra of moderate elements and it's ideal of null elements depending on the order $\tau > 0$.

Definition 2.1.1 The space of moderate elements, denoted $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$, is the space of $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)^I$, satisfying for every compact K of Ω , $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\exists k > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon \in I$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}), \quad \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_{0}$$

The space of null elements, denoted $\mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, is the space of $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)^{I}$ satisfying for every compact K of Ω , $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^{n}_{+}$, $\forall k > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_{0} \in I$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}), \quad \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_{0}$$

Proposition 2.1.2 1) The space of moderate elements $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is an algebra stable by derivation.

2) The space $\mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Proof. Let $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and K be a compact subset of Ω . Then $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$; $\exists k_{1} = k_{1}(\beta) > 0$, $\exists c_{1} = c_{1}(\beta) > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_{1\beta} \in I$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1\beta}$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| \partial^{\beta} u_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

$$\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \ \exists k_2 = k_2(\beta) > 0, \ \exists c_2 = c_2(\beta) > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{2\beta} \in I, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{2\beta}$$

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| \partial^{\beta} v_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_2 \exp(k_2 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

1) Let $\lambda_1, \lambda_2 \in \mathbb{R}$, and $x \in K$ then

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial^{\alpha}(\lambda_{1}u_{\varepsilon} + \lambda_{2}v_{\varepsilon})(x)| &\leq |\lambda_{1}| |\partial^{\alpha}u_{\varepsilon}(x)| + |\lambda_{2}| |\partial^{\alpha}v_{\varepsilon}(x)| \\ &\leq c_{1} |\lambda_{1}| \exp(k_{1}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) + c_{2} |\lambda_{2}| \exp(k_{2}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \end{aligned}$$

For $c = max(c_1 | \lambda_1 |, c_2 | \lambda_2 |), k = k_1 + k_2, \varepsilon \leq \min(\varepsilon_{1\beta}, \varepsilon_{2\beta}, |\beta| \leq |\alpha|).$

We have $|\partial^{\alpha}(\lambda_1 u_{\varepsilon} + \lambda_2 v_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq c \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$, i.e. $(\lambda_1 u_{\varepsilon} + \lambda_2 v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, then

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} C_{\beta}^{\alpha} |\partial^{\alpha-\beta}u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \cdot |\partial^{\beta}v_{\varepsilon}(x)|$$

$$\leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} C_{\beta}^{\alpha} c_{1}(\alpha-\beta) \exp(k_{1}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \times c_{2\beta} \exp(k_{2}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

$$\leq c(\alpha) \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Where $k = max(k_1(\alpha - \beta) + k_2(\beta) : \beta \le \alpha), \ \varepsilon \le \min(\varepsilon_{1\beta}, \varepsilon_{2\beta}; |\beta| \le |\alpha|),$

$$c(\alpha) = \sum_{\beta}^{\alpha} C_{\beta}^{\alpha} c_1(\alpha - \beta) c_2(\beta)$$
. i.e. $(u_{\varepsilon} v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

It is clear that for every compact subset K of Ω , $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\exists k_1 = k_1(\beta + \alpha) > 0$,

 $\exists c_1 = c_1(\beta + \alpha) > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{1\beta} \in I \text{ such that } \forall x \in K, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1\beta}.$

$$\left|\partial^{\beta}(\partial^{\alpha}f_{\varepsilon}(x))\right| \leq c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

i.e. $(\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

2) If $(v_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, for every compact subset K of Ω . $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$, $\forall k_{2} > 0$, $\exists c_{2} = c_{2}(\beta, k_{2}) > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_{2\beta} \in I$,

$$|\partial^{\alpha} v_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_2 \exp(-k_2 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \ \forall x \in K, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_{2\beta}$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$ and k > 0, then

$$\left|\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} C_{\beta}^{\alpha} \left|\partial^{\alpha-\beta}u_{\varepsilon}(x)\right| \cdot \left|\partial^{\beta}v_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

Let $k_2 = \max(k_1(\beta), \beta \leq \alpha) + k$ and $\varepsilon \leq \min(\varepsilon_{1\beta}, \varepsilon_{2\beta}; \beta \leq \alpha)$, then $\forall x \in K$

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(u_{\varepsilon}v_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} C_{\beta}^{\alpha} c_{1}(\alpha-\beta) c_{2}(\beta,k_{2}) \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

$$\leq c(\alpha,k) \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Which show that $(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Definition 2.1.3 The algebra of generalized Gevrey ultradistributions of order $\tau \geq 1$, denoted $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, is the quotient algebra

$$\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega) = \frac{\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)}{\mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)}$$

Proposition 2.1.4 Let $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, then $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ if and only if for every compact subset K of Ω , $\forall k > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon \in I$, $\forall \varepsilon \in \varepsilon_{0}$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \tag{2.1}$$

Proof. Let $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ satisfy (2.1) we will show that $(\partial_{i}u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ also satisfy (2.1) when i = 1, ..., n and then it will follow by induction that $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Suppose that u_{ε} has real values, Let K be a compact subset of Ω .

For $\delta = \min(1, dist(K, \partial\Omega))$, set $L = K + \overline{B(0, \frac{\delta}{2})}$. Then $K \subseteq L \subseteq \Omega$. By the moderateness of $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, we have $\exists k_1 > 0, \exists c_1 > 0, \exists c_1 \in I, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1$.

$$\sup_{x \in L} \left| \partial_i^2 u_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \tag{2.2}$$

By (2.1), $\forall k > 0$, $\exists c_2 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_2 \in I$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2$.

$$\sup_{x \in L} |u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_2 \exp(-(k+k_1)\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$
(2.3)

Let $x \in K$, ε sufficiently small and $r = \exp(-(k+k_1)\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) < \frac{\delta}{2}$. By Taylor's formula, we have

$$\partial_i u_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{u_{\varepsilon}(x + re_i) - u_{\varepsilon}(x)}{r} - \frac{1}{2} \partial_i^2 u_{\varepsilon}(x + \theta re_i)r,$$

Where e_i is i^{th} vector of the canonical base of \mathbb{R}^n hence $(x + \theta r e_i) \in L$, and then

$$|\partial_i u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le |u_{\varepsilon}(x + re_i) - u_{\varepsilon}(x)| r^{-1} + \frac{1}{2} |\partial_i^2 u_{\varepsilon}(x + \theta re_i)| r^{-1}$$

From (2.2) and (2.3)
$$|u_{\varepsilon}(x+re_i) - u_{\varepsilon}(x)| r^{-1} \leq c_2 \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$
 and $|\partial_i^2 u_{\varepsilon}(x+\theta re_i)| r \leq c_1 \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$ so $|\partial_i u_{\varepsilon}(x)| \leq c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$ which complete the proof.

2.2 Generalized point values

The ring of Gevrey generalized complex numbers, denoted \mathcal{C}^{τ} , is defined by the quotient

$$\mathcal{C}^{ au} = rac{\mathcal{E}^{ au}_0}{\mathcal{N}^{ au}_0}$$

Where

$$\mathcal{E}_0^{\tau} = \{(a_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{C}^I, \exists k > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 \in I, \text{ such that: } \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0; \ |a_{\varepsilon}| \leq c \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})\}$$

And

$$\mathcal{N}_0^{\tau} = \{(a_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathbb{C}^I, \forall k > 0, \exists c > 0 \exists \varepsilon_0 \in I \text{ such that } \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0, |a_{\varepsilon}| \leq c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})\}$$

It is clear that \mathcal{E}_0^{τ} is an algebra and \mathcal{N}_0^{τ} is an ideal of \mathcal{E}_0^{τ} .

Proposition 2.2.1 If $u \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $x \in \Omega$, then the element u(x) represented by $(u_{\varepsilon}(x))_{\varepsilon}$ is an element of \mathcal{C}^{τ} independent of the representative $(u_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ of u.

A generalized Gevrey ultradistribution is not defined by its point values.

Example 2.2.2 We give here an example of a generalized Gevrey ultradistribution $f = [(f_{\varepsilon})]_{\varepsilon} \notin \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\mathbb{R})$, but $[(f_{\varepsilon}(x))_{\varepsilon}] \in \mathcal{N}_{0}^{\tau}$ for every $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $\varphi(0) \neq 0$. For $\varepsilon \in I$, define

$$f_{\varepsilon}(x) = x \exp(-\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})\varphi(\frac{x}{\varepsilon}); \ x \in \mathbb{R}$$

It is clear that $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\mathbb{R})$. Let K be a compact neighborhood of 0, then:

$$\sup_{K} |f'(x)| \le |f'_{\varepsilon}(0)| = \exp(-\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) |\varphi(0)|$$

which shows that $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \not\in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\mathbb{R})$.

For any $x_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, there exists ε_0 such that $\varphi(\frac{x_0}{\varepsilon}) = 0$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$, i.e. $f(x_0) \in \mathcal{N}_0^{\tau}$.

In order to give a solution to this situation, set

$$\Omega_M^\tau = \{(x_\varepsilon)_\varepsilon \in \Omega^I, \exists k > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0, |x_\varepsilon| \le c \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})\}$$

Define in Ω_M^{τ} the equivalence relation \sim by $x_{\varepsilon} \sim y_{\varepsilon} \Leftrightarrow \forall k > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0,$

$$|x_{\varepsilon} - y_{\varepsilon}| \le c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Definition 2.2.3 The set $\widetilde{\Omega}^{\tau} = \Omega_M^{\tau}/_{\sim}$ is called the set of generalized Gevrey point. The set of compactly supported Gevrey points is defined by

$$\widetilde{\Omega}_c^{\tau} = \{ \widetilde{x} = [(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \widetilde{\Omega}^{\tau} : \exists K \ a \ compact \ set \ of \ \Omega, \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0, x_{\varepsilon} \in K \}$$

Proposition 2.2.4 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $\tilde{x} = [(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \widetilde{\Omega}_{c}^{\tau}$, then the generalized Gevrey point value of f at \tilde{x} , i.e.

$$f(\tilde{x}) = [(f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon}].$$

is a well-defined element of the algebra of generalized Gevrey complex numbers.

Proof. Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $\tilde{x} = [(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \tilde{\Omega}_{c}^{\tau}$, there exists a compact subset K of Ω such that $x_{\varepsilon} \in K$ for ε small, then $\exists k > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_{0} > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{0}$,

$$|f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon})| \le \sup_{x \in K} |f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Therefore $(f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{0}^{\tau}$, and it is clear that if $f \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$; then $(f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}_{0}^{\tau}$, i.e., $f(\tilde{x})$ does not depend on the choice of the representative $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$.

Let now $\tilde{x} = [(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \sim \tilde{y} = [(y_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$, then $\forall k > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|x_{\varepsilon} - y_{\varepsilon}| \le c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Since $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, so for every compact subset K of Ω ,

 $\forall j \in \{1, m\}, \exists k_j > 0, \exists c_j > 0, \exists \varepsilon_j > 0, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0$

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| \frac{\partial}{\partial x_j} f_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_j \exp(k_j \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

We have

$$|f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}) - f_{\varepsilon}(y_{\varepsilon})| \leq |x_{\varepsilon} - y_{\varepsilon}| \sum_{j=1}^{m} \int_{0}^{1} \left| \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_{j}} f_{\varepsilon} \right) (x_{\varepsilon} + t(y_{\varepsilon} - x_{\varepsilon})) dt \right|$$

and $x_{\varepsilon} + t(y_{\varepsilon} - x_{\varepsilon})$ remains within some compact subset K of Ω for $\varepsilon \leq \varepsilon'$.

Let k' > 0 then for $k + k' = \sup_{j} k_j$ and $\varepsilon \leq \min(\varepsilon', \varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_j : j = 1, m)$ we have

$$|f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}) - f_{\varepsilon}(y_{\varepsilon})| \le c \exp(-k' \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}),$$

which gives $(f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}) - f_{\varepsilon}(y_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}_{0}^{\tau}$.

Theorem 2.2.5 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$. Then f = 0 in $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega) \Leftrightarrow f(\tilde{x}) = 0$ in \mathcal{C}^{τ} for all $\tilde{x} \in \widetilde{\Omega}_c^{\tau}$

Proof. If $f \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, then $f(\tilde{x}) \in \mathcal{N}_{0}^{\tau}$, $\forall \tilde{x} \in \widetilde{\Omega}_{c}^{\tau}$. Suppose that $f \neq 0$ in $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$. Then by the characterization of $\mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ we have there exists a compact subset K of Ω , $\exists k > 0$, $\forall c > 0$, $\forall c > 0$, $\forall c > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{0}$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |f_{\varepsilon}(x)| > c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

So there exists a sequence $\varepsilon_n \to 0$ and $x_n \in K$ such that $\forall m \in \mathbb{Z}^+$

$$|f_{\varepsilon_n}(x_n)| > \exp(-k\varepsilon_n^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$
 (2.4)

For $\varepsilon > 0$ we set $x_{\varepsilon} = x_n$ when $\varepsilon_{n+1} \leq \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_n$, we have $(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \Omega_M^{\tau}$ with values in K, so $\tilde{x} = [(x_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \widetilde{\Omega}_c^{\tau}$ and (2.4) means that $(f_{\varepsilon}(x_{\varepsilon}))_{\varepsilon} \notin \mathcal{N}_0^{\tau}$ i.e $f(\tilde{x}) \neq 0$ in \mathcal{C}^{τ} .

2.3 Sheaf properties of \mathcal{G}^{τ}

Let Ω' be an open subset of Ω and let $f = (f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega) \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, the restriction of f to Ω' , denoted $f_{/\Omega'}$, is defined as

$$(f_{\varepsilon/\Omega'})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega') \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega')$$

Theorem 2.3.1 The functor $\Omega \to \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is a sheaf of differential algebras on \mathbb{R}^n .

Proof. Let Ω be a non void open of \mathbb{R}^n and $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{{\lambda}\in\Lambda}$ be an open covering of Ω . we have to show the properties

- (S1) If $f, g \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ such that $f_{\Omega_{\lambda}} = g_{\Omega_{\lambda}}, \forall \lambda \in \Lambda$, then f = g.
- (S2) If for each $\lambda \in \Lambda$, we have $f_{\lambda} \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega_{\lambda})$, such that

$$f_{\lambda/\Omega_{\lambda}\cap\Omega_{\mu}} = f_{\mu/\Omega_{\lambda}\cap\Omega_{\mu}} \text{ for all } \lambda, \mu \in \Lambda \text{ with: } \Omega_{\lambda}\cap\Omega_{\mu} \neq \emptyset$$

then there exists a unique $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ with $f_{/\Omega_{\varepsilon}} = f_{\lambda}, \forall \lambda \in \Lambda$

To show (S1), take K a compact subset of Ω . Then there exists compact set $K_1, K_2, ..., K_n$ and indice $\lambda_1, \lambda_2, ..., \lambda_n \in \Lambda$ such that:

$$K \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^{n} K_i \text{ and } K_i \subset \Omega_{\lambda_i},$$

Where $(f_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ satisfies the \mathcal{N}^{τ} -estimate on each K_i . Then it satisfies the \mathcal{N}^{τ} -estimate on K which means $(f_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

To show (S2), let $(\chi_j)_{j=1}^{\infty}$ be a C^{∞} -partition of unity subordinate to the covering $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$. Set

$$f := (f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} + \mathcal{N}(\Omega),$$

where $f_{\varepsilon} = \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \chi_{j} f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon}$ and $(f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$ is a representative of $f_{\lambda_{j}}$. Moreover, we set $f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon} = 0$ on $\Omega \setminus \Omega_{\lambda_{j}}$, so that $\chi_{j} f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon}$ is C^{∞} on all of Ω . First let K be a compact subset of Ω . Then $K_{j} = K \cap supp\chi_{j}$ is a compact subset of $\Omega_{\lambda_{j}}$ and $(f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega_{\lambda_{j}})$. Then $(\chi_{j} f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon})$ satisfies \mathcal{E}_{m}^{τ} —estimate on each K_{j} , and $\chi_{j}(x) \equiv 0$ on K except for a finite number of j, i.e, $\exists N > 0$, such that

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \chi_j f_{\lambda_j \varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \chi_j f_{\lambda_j \varepsilon}(x), \forall x \in K$$

So $(\sum \chi_j f_{\lambda_j \varepsilon})$ satisfies \mathcal{E}_m^{τ} —estimates on K, which means $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$. It remains to show that $f_{\Omega_{\lambda}} = f_{\lambda}, \, \forall \lambda \in \Lambda$.

Let K be a compact subset of Ω_{λ} , choose N > 0 in such a way that $\sum_{j=1}^{N} \chi_{j}(x) = 1$ on a neighborhood Ω' of K with $\overline{\Omega'}$ compact in Ω_{λ} . For $x \in K$,

$$f_{\varepsilon}(x) - f_{\lambda \varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \chi_{j}(x) (f_{\lambda_{j}\varepsilon}(x) - f_{\lambda \varepsilon}(x))$$

Since $(f_{\lambda_j\varepsilon} - f_{\lambda\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega_{\lambda_j} \cap \Omega_{\lambda})$ and $K_j = K \cap supp\chi_j$ is compact subset of $\Omega \cap \Omega_{\lambda_j}$, then $\left(\sum_{j=1}^N \chi_j(f_{\lambda_j\varepsilon} - f_{\lambda\varepsilon})\right)$ satisfies the \mathcal{N}^{τ} -estimate on K. The uniqueness of such $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ follows from (S1).

Definition 2.3.2 The support of $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, denoted $supp_g^{\tau}f$, is the complement of the largest open set U such that $f_{/U} = 0$.

2.4 Embedding of Gevrey ultradistributions

Definition 2.4.1 A function $f \in E^{\tau}(\Omega)$, if $f \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ and for every compact subset K of Ω , $\exists c > 0, \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} (\alpha!)^{\tau}$$

Denote by $\mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ the space $E^{\tau}(\Omega) \cap C_0^{\infty}(\Omega)$. Then $\mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is nontrivial if and only if $\tau > 1$.

The topological dual of $\mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, denoted $\mathcal{D}'(\Omega)$, is called the space of Gevrey ultradistributions of order τ .

The space $E'_{\tau}(\Omega)$ is the topological dual of $E^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and is identified with the space of Gevrey ultradistributions with compact support.

Definition 2.4.2 A differential operator of infinite order

$$P(D) = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma}$$

is called a τ -ultradifferential operator, if for every h > 0 there exist c > 0 such that $\forall \gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$,

$$|a_{\gamma}| \le c \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{(\gamma!)^{\tau}}$$

Proposition 2.4.3 Let $T \in E'_{\tau}(\Omega)$, $\tau > 1$ and $suppT \subset K$ then there exist a τ -ultradifferential operator $P(D) = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma}$ and M > 0 and continuous functions $f_{\gamma} \in C_0(K)$ such that

$$\sup_{\substack{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n \\ x \in K}} |f_{\gamma}(x)| \le M$$

$$T = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma} f_{\gamma}$$

The space $\mathcal{S}^{(\sigma)}(\mathbb{R}), \sigma > 1$ is the space of functions $\varphi \in C^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that $\forall b > 0$, we have

$$\|\varphi\|_{b,\sigma} = \sup_{\alpha,\beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} \int \frac{|x|^{|\beta|}}{b^{|\alpha+\beta|} \alpha!^{\sigma} \beta!^{\sigma}} |\partial^{\alpha} \varphi(x)| \, dx \le \infty$$

There exists $\phi \in \mathcal{S}^{(\sigma)}(\mathbb{R}^n)$ satisfying

$$\int \phi(x)dx = 1 \text{ and } \int x^{\alpha}\phi(x)dx = 0, \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n} \setminus \{0\}$$
 (2.5)

Definition 2.4.4 The net $\phi_{\varepsilon} = \varepsilon^{-n}\phi(\frac{\cdot}{\varepsilon})$, $\varepsilon \in I$, where ϕ satisfies the condition (2.5), is called a

net of mollifiers.

The space $E^t(\Omega)$ is embedded into $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ by the standard canonical injection

$$I: E^t(\Omega) \to \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$

$$f \to [f] = cl(f_{\varepsilon})$$

where $f_{\varepsilon} = f, \forall \varepsilon \in I$.

Theorem 2.4.5 The map

$$J_0: E'_{\tau+\sigma} \to \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$

$$T \to [T] = cl((T * \phi_{\varepsilon})/\Omega)$$

is an embedding.

Proof. Let $T \in E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$ with $supp T \subset K$, then there exists an $(\tau+\sigma)$ -ultradifferential operator $P(D) = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma}$ and continuous functions f_{γ} with $supp f_{\gamma} \subset K$, $\forall \gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+$, and $\sup_{\substack{x \in K \\ \gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+}} |f_{\gamma}(x)| \leq M$, such that $T = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma} f_{\gamma}$. Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+$, then

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} a_{\gamma} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma + \alpha|}} \int |f_{\gamma}(x + \varepsilon y)| \left| D^{\gamma + \alpha} \phi(y) \right| dy$$

We have $\forall h > 0, \exists c > 0, \text{ such that}$

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} c \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{\gamma!^{\tau + \sigma} \varepsilon^{|\gamma + \alpha|}} \int |f_{\gamma}(x + \varepsilon y)| \left| D^{\gamma + \alpha} \phi(y) \right| dy$$

And from the inequality $(\beta + \alpha)!^t \leq 2^{t|\alpha+\beta|} \alpha!^t \beta!^t$, $\forall t \geq 1$.

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial^{\alpha}(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| &\leq \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} c \alpha!^{\tau + \sigma} \frac{2^{(\tau + \sigma)|\gamma + \alpha|} h^{|\gamma|}}{(\gamma + \alpha)^{\tau}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma + \alpha|}} b^{|\gamma + \alpha|} \\ &\times \int |f_{\gamma}(x + \varepsilon y)| \frac{|D^{\gamma + \alpha}\phi(y)|}{b^{|\gamma + \alpha|}(\gamma + \alpha)!^{\tau}} dy \end{aligned}$$

then for $h > \frac{1}{2}$

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} M c \alpha!^{\tau+\sigma} \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} 2^{-|\gamma|} \frac{(2^{\tau+\sigma+1}bh)^{|\gamma+\alpha|}}{(\gamma+\alpha)!^{\tau}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma+\alpha|}}$$
$$\leq c(\alpha) \exp(k_{1}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}),$$

where $k_1 = \tau (2^{\tau + \sigma + 1}bh)^{\frac{1}{\tau}}$.

Suppose that $(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, then for every compact L of Ω , $\exists c > 0$, $\forall k > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 \in I$,

$$|T * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x)| < c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}), \ \forall x \in L, \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$$

Let $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$ and $\chi = 1$ in a neighborhood of K, then $\forall \psi \in E^{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$,

$$\langle T, \psi \rangle = \langle T, \psi \chi \rangle = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int (T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x) \chi(x) \psi(x) dx = 0$$

i.e T=0.

In order to show the commutativity of the following diagram of embedding

$$\mathcal{D}^{ au-\sigma+1}
ightarrow \mathcal{G}^{ au}$$
 $ightarrow$ $ightarrow$ $ightarrow$ $E'_{ au+\sigma}$

We have to prove the following fundamental result:

Proposition 2.4.6 Let
$$f \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega)$$
 then: $(f - (f * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{/\Omega}) \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$

Proof. Let $f \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega)$, then there exists a constant c > 0, such that

$$|\partial^{\alpha} f(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\tau-\sigma+1}, \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}, \forall x \in \Omega$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, the Taylor's formula and the properties of ϕ_{ε} give

$$\partial^{\alpha}(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x) = \sum_{|\beta| = N} \int \frac{(\varepsilon y)^{\beta}}{\beta!} \partial^{\alpha+\beta} f(\xi) \phi(y) dy$$

Where $x \leq \xi \leq x + \varepsilon y$. Consequently, for b > 0, we have

$$\begin{split} |\partial^{\alpha}(f*\phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x)| & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} \int \frac{|y|^{N}}{\beta!} \left| \partial^{\alpha+\beta} f(\xi) \right| \left| \phi(y) \right| dy \\ & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} \frac{b^{|\beta|} \beta!^{\sigma} (\alpha + \beta)!^{\tau - \sigma + 1}}{\beta!} \times \frac{\left| \partial^{\alpha+\beta} f(\xi) \right|}{(\alpha + \beta)!^{\tau - \sigma + 1}} \frac{|y|^{|\beta|}}{b^{|\beta|} \beta!^{\sigma}} \left| \phi(y) \right| dy \\ & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} \frac{b^{|\beta|} \beta!^{\sigma} (2^{\tau - \sigma + 1})^{|\alpha + \beta|} \alpha!^{\tau - \sigma + 1} \beta!^{\tau - \sigma + 1}}{\beta!} c^{|\alpha + \beta| + 1} \cdot \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} \\ & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} b^{|\beta|} \beta!^{\tau} \alpha!^{\tau - \sigma + 1} (c2^{\tau - \sigma + 1})^{|\alpha + \beta|} \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} \\ & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \alpha!^{\tau - \sigma + 1} \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} \sum_{|\beta| = N} b^{|\beta|} \beta!^{\tau} (c2^{\tau - \sigma + 1})^{|\alpha + \beta|} \end{split}$$

Let k > 0 and T > 0, then

$$\leq (\alpha!)^{\tau-\sigma+1}. \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} (\varepsilon N^\tau)^N (k^\tau T)^{-N} (c2^{\tau-\sigma+1})^{|\alpha|} \sum_{|\beta|=N} (bk^\tau T)^{|\beta|} (c2^{\tau-\sigma+1})^{|\beta|}$$

Hence, taking $2^{\tau-\sigma+1}k^{\tau}bTc<\frac{1}{2a}$, with a>1, we obtain

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f*\phi_{\varepsilon}-f)(x)| \leq c\alpha!^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\varepsilon N^{\tau})^{\tau}(k^{\tau}T)^{-N} \, \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} \, (c2^{\tau-\sigma+1})^{|\alpha|} a^{-N} \sum_{|\beta|=N} (\tfrac{1}{2})^{|\beta|}$$

$$\leq c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\tau-\sigma+1} (\varepsilon N^{\tau})^{N} \cdot (k^{\tau}T)^{-N} \|\phi\|_{b,\sigma} \tag{2.6}$$

Let $\varepsilon_0 \in]0,1]$ such that $\varepsilon_0^{\frac{1}{\tau}} \frac{\ln a}{k} < 1$ and take $T > 2^{\tau}$ then $(T^{\frac{1}{\tau}} - 1) > 1 > \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\tau}} \frac{\ln a}{k}, \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$

In particular, we have

$$\left(\frac{\ln a}{k}\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\tau}}\right)^{-1}T^{\frac{1}{\tau}} - \left(\frac{\ln a}{k}\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\tau}}\right)^{-1} > 1$$

Then, there exists $N = N(\varepsilon) \in \mathbb{Z}^+$, such that

$$\left(\frac{\ln a}{k}\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\tau}}\right)^{-1} < N < \left(\frac{\ln a}{k}\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\tau}}\right)^{-1}T^{\frac{1}{\tau}}$$

which gives $a^{-N} \leq \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$ and $\frac{\varepsilon N^{\tau}}{k^{\tau}T} \leq \left(\frac{1}{\ln a}\right)^{\tau} < 1$

If we choose $\ln a > 1$. Finally, from (2.6) we have

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x)| \le c \exp(-k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

i.e
$$f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$
.

Now we construct the embedding of $\mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$ into $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ using the sheaf properties of \mathcal{G}^{τ} . First, choose some covering $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{\lambda\in\Lambda}$ of Ω . Let $(\psi_{\lambda})_{\lambda\in\Lambda}$ be a family of elements of $\mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)\subset\mathcal{D}^{\tau+\sigma}$ with $\psi_{\lambda} \equiv 1$ in some neighborhood of $\overline{\Omega_{\lambda}}$. For each λ we define

$$J_{\lambda}: \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \to \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$

$$T \to [T]_{\lambda} = cl((\psi_{\lambda}T * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{/\Omega_{\lambda}})_{\varepsilon}$$

We have $[T]_{\lambda} = cl((\psi_{\lambda}T * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{/\Omega_{\lambda}})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and the family $(J_{\lambda}(T))_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$ is coherent, i.e.

$$J_{\lambda}(T)_{/\Omega_{\lambda}\cap\Omega_{\mu}} = J_{\mu}(T)_{/\Omega_{\lambda}\cap\Omega_{\mu}}, \forall \lambda, \mu \in \Lambda$$

Then if $(\chi_j)_{j=1}^{\infty}$ is a smooth partition of unity subordinate to $(\Omega_{\lambda})_{\lambda \in \Lambda}$, the preceding theorem allows the embedding

$$J_{\sigma}: \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \to \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$

$$T \to [T] = cl \left(\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \chi_{j}(\psi_{\lambda_{j}} T * \phi_{\varepsilon}) \right)$$

We can also embedded directly $\mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$ into $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$. Indeed, let $\phi \in \mathcal{D}^{\sigma}(B(0,2))$, $0 \leq \phi \leq 1$, $\phi \equiv 1$ on B(0,1), and take $\phi \in S^{(\sigma)}$, define the function ρ_{ε} by

$$\rho_{\varepsilon}(x) = \left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\right)^n \phi(\frac{x}{\varepsilon}) \varphi(x |\ln(\varepsilon)|)$$

We have $\exists c > 0$, such that $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$,

$$\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\partial^{\alpha} \rho_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \varepsilon^{-n-|\alpha|}$$

Define the injective map

$$\begin{array}{cccc} J: & \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) & \to & \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega) \\ & & & & & \\ T & & \to & [T] = cl(T*\rho_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \end{array}$$

Proposition 2.4.7 The map J coincides on $E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$ with J_0 .

The sheaf properties of \mathcal{G}^{τ} and the precedent proposition show that the embedding J_{σ} coincides with the embedding J. We have the following commutative diagram

$$E^{\tau}(\Omega) \longrightarrow \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \nearrow$$

$$\mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$$

Definition 2.4.8 The space of elements of $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ with compact support is denoted $\mathcal{G}_{c}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Proposition 2.4.9 The space $\mathcal{G}_c^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is the space of elements f of $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ satisfying there exist a representative $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon\in I}$ and a compact subset K of Ω such that $\operatorname{supp} f_{\varepsilon} \subset K$, $\forall \varepsilon \in I$.

2.5 Equalities in $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$

In $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, we have the strong equality, denoted =, between two elements $f = [(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$ and $g = [(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$ which means that

$$(f_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$$

We define the equality in the sense of ultradistributions, denoted $\stackrel{t}{\sim}$, where $t \in [\tau - \sigma + 1, \tau + \sigma]$, by

$$f \stackrel{t}{\sim} g \Leftrightarrow \left(\int (f_{\varepsilon}(x) - g_{\varepsilon}(x))\phi(x)dx \right)_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}_{0}^{t}, \forall \phi \in \mathcal{D}^{t}(\Omega)$$

and we say that f equals g in the sense of ultradistributions. We say that $f = [(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$ is associated to $g = [(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}]$, denoted $f \approx g$, if

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int (f_{\varepsilon} - g_{\varepsilon})(x)\psi(x)dx = 0, \forall \psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau + \sigma}(\Omega)$$

In particular, we say that $f = [(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}] \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is associated to the Gevrey ultradistribution $T \in E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$, denoted $f \approx T$, if

$$\lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int f_{\varepsilon}(x)\psi(x)dx = \langle T, \psi \rangle, \forall \psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau + \sigma}(\Omega)$$

The main relationship between these inequalities is given by the following results.

Proposition 2.5.1 Let $f, g \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, $T \in E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$, and $t \in [\tau - \sigma + 1, \tau + \sigma]$. Then

(1)
$$f = g \Rightarrow f \stackrel{t}{\sim} g \Rightarrow f \stackrel{\tau}{\sim} g \Rightarrow f \approx g$$

(2)
$$T \approx 0$$
 in $\mathcal{G}^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega) \Rightarrow T = 0$ in $E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$

2.6 Regular generalized ultradistributions

To define the algebra of regular generalized ultradistributions, we needs first to define these regular moderate elements and these null elements.

Definition 2.6.1 The space of σ -regular elements denoted $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$, is the space of $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in (C^{\infty}(\Omega))^I$ satisfying, for every compact K of Ω , $\exists k > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c \in I$, $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Proposition 2.6.2 1) The space $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$ is an algebra stable under the action of σ -ultradifferential operators.

2) The space $\mathcal{N}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega) := \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$.

Proof.

1) Let $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, $(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$ and K be a compact subset of Ω . Then $\exists k_{1} > 0, \exists c_{1} > 0, \exists \varepsilon_{1} \in I \text{ such that } \forall x \in K, \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1},$

$$|\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_1^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

We have also $\exists k_2 > 0, \exists c_2 > 0, \exists c_2 \in I \text{ such that } \forall x \in K, \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2,$

$$|\partial^{\alpha} g_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_2^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k_2 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$. Then

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} C_{\beta}^{\alpha} \left| \partial^{\alpha-\beta} f_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \left| \partial^{\beta} g_{\varepsilon}(x) \right|$$

$$\leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} C_{\alpha}^{\beta} c_{1}^{|\alpha-\beta|+1} (\alpha-\beta)!^{\sigma} \exp(k_{1}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) c_{2}^{|\beta|+1} \beta!^{\sigma} \exp(k_{2}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

$$\leq c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} (\frac{1}{2})^{\sigma|\alpha|} \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

$$< c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

i.e. $(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$. Now let $P(D) = \sum a_{\gamma}D^{\gamma}$ be a ultradifferential operator, then $\forall h > 0, \exists b > 0$, such that

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial^{\alpha}P(D)f_{\varepsilon}(x)| &\leq & \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} b \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{\gamma!^{\sigma}} \left| \partial^{\alpha+\gamma} f_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \\ &\leq & \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} b \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{\gamma!^{\sigma}} c^{|\alpha+\gamma|+1} (\alpha+\gamma)!^{\sigma} \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \\ &\leq & \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} b \left| h \right|^{|\gamma|} c^{|\alpha+\gamma|+1} 2^{\sigma|\alpha+\gamma|} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \\ &\leq & (2^{\sigma}bc)^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} h^{|\gamma|} (2^{\sigma}c)^{|\gamma|} \end{aligned}$$

Hence, for $2^{\sigma}hc \leq \frac{1}{2}$, we have

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(P(D)f_{\varepsilon}(x))| \le c^{|\alpha|+1}\alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Which shows that $(P(D)f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$.

(2) The fact that $\mathcal{N}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega) = \mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $\mathcal{N}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ is an ideal $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau}(\Omega)$ implies that $\mathcal{N}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$

Now, we define the Gevrey regular elements of $\mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Definition 2.6.3 The algebra of regular generalized Gevrey ultradistributions of order $\sigma > 0$, denoted $\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$, is the quotient algebra

$$\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega) = \frac{\mathcal{E}_m^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)}{\mathcal{N}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)}$$

Proposition 2.6.4 $\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$ is a subsheaf of \mathcal{G}^{τ} .

Definition 2.6.5 We define the $\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}$ singular support of a generalized Gevrey ultradistribution $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, denoted $\sigma - \operatorname{singsupp}_g(f)$, as the complement of the largest open set Ω' such that $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$.

The following result is a Paley-Weiner type characterization of $\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$.

Proposition 2.6.6 Let $f = cl(f_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{G}_{c}^{\tau}(\Omega)$. Then f is σ -regular if and only if $\exists k_{1} > 0$, $\exists k_{2} > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, \exists

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}), \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$$
 (2.7)

Proof. Suppose that $f = cl(f_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{G}_{c}^{\tau}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$. Then $\exists k_1 > 0, \ \exists c_1 > 0, \ \exists c_1 > 0, \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$

$$|\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_1^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Consequently we have, $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$

$$|\xi^{\alpha}| |\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le \left| \int \exp(-ix\xi) \partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x) dx \right|$$

Then $\exists c > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1,$

$$|\xi^{\alpha}| |\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} \alpha!^{\sigma} \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

For $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\exists N \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ such that

$$\frac{N}{\sigma} < |\alpha| < \frac{N}{\sigma} + 1,$$

So

$$|\xi^{\alpha}|^{\frac{N}{\sigma}} |\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \leq c^{|\alpha|+1} |\alpha|^{|\alpha|} \exp(k_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

$$\leq c^{N+1} N^{N} \exp(k_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Hence $\exists c > 0, \forall N \in \mathbb{Z}^+,$

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le C^{N+1} |\xi|^{-\frac{N}{\sigma}} N! \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Which gives

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \exp(\frac{1}{2c} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \le c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \sum_{\varepsilon} 2^{-N}$$

Or

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c' \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

i.e, we have (2.7).

Suppose now that (2.7) is valid. Then $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_1 \int_{K} \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) |\xi|^{|\alpha|} d\xi$$

Due to inequality $t^N \leq N! \exp(t), \forall t > 0$, then $\exists c_2 = c(k_2)$ such that

$$|\xi^{\alpha}| \cdot \exp(-\frac{k_2}{2} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \le c_2 \alpha!^{\sigma}.$$

Then
$$|\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \leq c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \alpha!^{\sigma}$$
 i.e. $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$.

Remark 2.6.7 Let $f = cl(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{G}_{c}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, then $\exists k_{1} > 0, \ \exists c > 0, \ \forall k_{2} > 0, \ \varepsilon_{0} \in I, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{0}$:

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})| \le c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} + k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}), \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$$

Theorem 2.6.8 We have

$$\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\tau-\sigma+1,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) = E^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega)$$

Proof. Let $S \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\tau-\sigma+1,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$. For any fixed $x_0 \in \Omega$ we take $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$ with $\psi \equiv 1$ on neighborhood U of x_0 . Then $T = \psi S \in E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$.

Let ϕ_{ε} be a net of mollifiers, with $\check{\phi} = \phi$ and $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau - \sigma + 1}(\Omega)$ such that $\chi \equiv 1$ on $K = supp\psi$. As $[T] \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau, \tau - \sigma + 1, \infty}(\Omega), \exists k_1 > 0, \exists k_2 > 0, \exists c_1 > 0, \exists \varepsilon_1 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1$

$$|\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \le c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\tau - \sigma + 1}})$$

Then

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| &= |\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \\ &= \left| \left\langle T(x), (\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) - (\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) \right\rangle \right| \end{aligned}$$

As $E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \subset E'_{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega)$, $\exists L$ a compact subset of Ω such that $\forall h > 0$, $\exists c > 0$ and

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi(T*\phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \leq c \sup_{\substack{x \in L \\ \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n}} \frac{h^{|\alpha|}}{\alpha!^{\tau - \sigma + 1}} \left| \partial_x^{\alpha} ((\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) - (\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x})) \right|$$

We have $e^{-i\xi}\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega)$, so $\forall k_3 > 0, \exists c_2 > 0, \exists \eta > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \eta$

$$\sup_{\substack{x \in L \\ \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}}} \frac{h^{|\alpha|}}{\alpha!^{\tau - \sigma + 1}} \left| \partial_{x}^{\alpha} ((\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) - (\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x})) \right| \le c_{2} \exp(-k_{3}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

So there exists $c' = c'(k_3) > 0$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| \le c' \exp(-k_3 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}})$$

Let $\varepsilon \leq \min(\eta, \varepsilon_1)$, then

$$|\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \leq |\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)|$$

$$\leq c' \exp(-k_3 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) + c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\tau - \sigma + 1}})$$

Take $c = \max(c', c_1)$, $\varepsilon = \left(\frac{k_1}{(k_2 - r) |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\tau - \sigma + 1}}}\right)^{\tau}$, $r \in]0, k_2[$ and $k_3 = \frac{k_1 r}{k_2 - r}$, then $\exists \delta > 0, \exists c > 0$ such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \le c \exp(-\delta |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\tau - \sigma + 1}}),$$

Which means $T = \psi S \in E^{\tau - \sigma + 1}(\Omega)$. As $\psi \equiv 1$ on the neighborhood U of x_0 , consequently $S \in E^{\tau - \sigma + 1}(\Omega)$, which proves $\mathcal{G}^{\tau, \tau - \sigma + 1, \infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{\tau + \sigma}(\Omega) \subset E^{\tau - \sigma + 1}(\Omega)$. We have $E^{\tau - \sigma + 1}(\Omega) \subset E^{\tau + \sigma}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{D}'_{\tau + \sigma}(\Omega)$ and $E^{\tau - \sigma + 1}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{G}^{\tau, \tau - \sigma + 1, \infty}(\Omega)$ then

 $E^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\tau-\sigma+1,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \text{ Consequently we have } \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\tau-\sigma+1,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) = E^{\tau-\sigma+1}(\Omega)$

2.7 Generalized Gevrey wave front

Definition 2.7.1 We define $\sum_{g}^{\tau,\sigma}(f) \subset \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^{\tau,\sigma}(\Omega)$, as the complement of the set of points having a conic neighborhood Γ such that: $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists \epsilon \in \Gamma$, $\forall \epsilon \leq \epsilon_0$:

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Proposition 2.7.2 For every $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^{\tau,\sigma}(\Omega)$, we have

- (1) The set $\sum_{g}^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$ is a closed cone.
- (2) $\sum_{g}^{\tau,\sigma}(f) = \phi \Leftrightarrow f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega).$
- (3) $\sum_{g}^{\tau,\sigma}(\psi f) \subset \sum_{g}^{\tau,\sigma}(f), \forall \psi \in E^{\sigma}(\Omega).$

Proof. One can easily, from the definition (2.7.1) and proposition (2.6.6), prove the assertions (1) and (2).

Let us suppose that $\xi_0 \notin \sum_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$, then $\exists \Gamma$ a conic neighborhood of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists c_1 \in I$, $\forall \xi \in \Gamma, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Let $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{\sigma}(\Omega)$, $\chi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood of supp f, so $\chi \psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\sigma}(\Omega)$, hence $\exists k_3 > 0$, $\exists c_2 > 0$, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi\psi)(\xi)| \le c_2 \exp(-k_3 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Let Λ be a conic neighborhood of ξ_0 such that $\bar{\Lambda} \subset \Gamma$. We have, for a fixed $\xi \in \Lambda$

$$\mathcal{F}(\psi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) = \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)$$
$$= \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) . \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta + \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) . \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta$$

Where $A = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| \le \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ and $B = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| > \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ Take δ sufficient small such that $\frac{|\xi|}{2^{\sigma}} < |\eta| < 2^{\sigma} |\xi|, \forall \eta \in A$, then $\exists c > 0, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_1$

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| \leq c_{1} \cdot c_{2} \cdot exp(k_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - \frac{k_{2}}{2} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \times \int_{A} \exp(-k_{3} |\eta - \xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

then $\exists c > 0, \exists k_2' > 0$

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| \leq c \exp(k_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_{2}' |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

As $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^{\tau}(\Omega)$, from remark (2.6.7), $\exists c_3 > 0$, $\exists \mu_1 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_2 > 0$, $\forall \mu_2 > 0$, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c_3 \exp(\mu_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} + \mu_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Hence, for $\varepsilon \leq min(\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2)$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| &\leq c_{2} \cdot c_{3} \cdot \exp(\mu_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \int_{B} \exp(\mu_{2} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - k_{3} |\eta - \xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta \\ &\leq c_{2} \cdot \exp(\mu_{1} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \int_{B} \exp(\mu_{2} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - k_{3} \delta(|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta \end{aligned}$$

Then taking $\mu_2 < k_3 \delta$, we obtain

$$\left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| \le c \exp(\mu_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_{3} \delta |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$
 (2.8)

Consequently
$$\xi_0 \notin \sum_{g}^{\tau,\sigma} (\psi f)$$
.

Definition 2.7.3 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $x_0 \in \Omega$, the cone of σ -singular directions of f at x_0 , denoted $\sum_{g,x_0}^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$, is

$$\Sigma_{g,x_0}^{\tau,\sigma}(f) = \bigcap \{ \Sigma_g^{\tau,\sigma}(\varphi f) : \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega) \text{ and } \varphi \equiv 1 \text{ on a neighborood of } x_0 \}$$

Lemma 2.7.4 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, then

$$\Sigma_{q,x_0}^{\tau,\sigma}(f) = \emptyset \Leftrightarrow x_0 \not\in \sigma - singsupp_g(f)$$

Proof. Let $x_0 \notin \sigma - singsupp_g(f)$, i.e. $\exists U \subset \Omega$ an open neighborhood of x_0 such that $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(U)$, let $\phi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(U)$ such that $\phi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood of x_0 , then $\phi f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$. Hence, from the proposition (2.6.6), $\sum_g^{\tau,\sigma}(\phi f) = \emptyset$, i.e. $\sum_{g,x_0}^{\tau,\sigma}(f) = \emptyset$. Suppose now $\sum_{g,x_0}^{\tau,\sigma}(f) = \emptyset$, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, $\exists V_{\xi} \in \mathcal{V}(x_0)$, $\exists w_{\xi} \in \mathcal{V}(\xi)$ a conic neighborhood of ξ . $\exists k_1 > 0, \exists k_2 > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists c_0 > 0, \forall \xi \in W_{\xi}, \forall c \leq \varepsilon_0, \forall \phi_{\xi} \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

$$\left| \mathcal{F}(\phi_{\xi} f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) \right| \le c. \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) - k_2 \left| \xi \right|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Since the unit sphere $|\xi|=1$ is a compact set, then one can find finite points $\xi_j, j=1,...,n$ in $\mathbb{R}^n, W_j \in \xi_{\parallel}$ and $\phi_j \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega), \phi_j(x)=1$ in $V_j, k_1>0, \exists k_2>0, \exists c>0, \varepsilon_0>0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$

$$\left| \mathcal{F}(\phi_j f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) \right| \le c. \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}), \qquad \xi \in W_j$$

Taking $V = \bigcap_{j} V_{j}$ and $W = \bigcup_{j} W_{j}$, $\varphi = \phi_{1}...\phi_{n}$, we have $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $\varphi(x) = 1$ on V.

$$|\mathcal{F}(\varphi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c. \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}), \qquad \xi \in W$$

Consequently, $(\varphi f_{\varepsilon}) \not\in \mathcal{G}_{c}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}$ where: $x_0 \in \sigma - singsupp_g(f)$

Definition 2.7.5 A point $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_g^{\tau, \sigma}(f) \subset \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$. If $\xi_0 \notin \sum_{g, x_0}^{\tau, \sigma}(f)$, i.e. there exists $\phi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega), \phi(x) = 1$ neighborhood of x_0 , and conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c > 0$ such that $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

The main properties of the generalized Roumieu wave front $WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}$ are subsumed in the following proposition

Proposition 2.7.6 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, then

- (1) The projection of $WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$ on Ω is $\sigma-sinsupp_g(f)$.
- (2) If $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^{\tau}(\Omega)$, The projection of $WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$ on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ is $\sum_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$.
- (3) $\forall g \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega), WF_q^{\tau,\sigma}(gf) \subset WF_q^{\tau,\sigma}(f).$

(4) $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $WF_q^{\tau,\sigma}(\partial^{\alpha} f) \subset WF_q^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$.

Proof. (1) and (2) hold from the definition, Proposition (2.6.6) and lemma (2.7.4).

- (3) Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF_g^{\tau, \sigma}(f)$ then $\exists \phi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega), \phi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood of $x_0, \xi_0 \not\in \sum_g^{\tau, \sigma}(\phi f)$ by proposition (2.6.6), for $g \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau, \sigma, \infty}(\Omega)$, we have $\xi_0 \not\in \sum_g^{\tau, \sigma}(g\phi f)$ which proves: $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF_g^{\tau, \sigma}(gf)$.
- (4) Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_g^{\tau, \sigma}(f)$, then $\exists \phi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, $\phi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood \bar{U} of x_0 , there exist a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists c_0 \in]0, 1]$, such that $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$
(2.9)

We have for $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\tau}(U)$ such that $\psi(x_0) = 1$.

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi \partial f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| = |\mathcal{F}(\partial(\psi f_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\partial \psi. f_{\varepsilon}(\xi))|$$

$$\leq |\xi| |\mathcal{F}(\psi \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}((\partial \psi) \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)|$$

As $WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(\psi f) \subset WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$, (2.9) holds for both $|\mathcal{F}(\psi \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)|$ and $|\mathcal{F}((\partial \psi)\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)|$.

So

$$|\xi| |\mathcal{F}(\psi \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \leq c |\xi| \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

$$\leq c' \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_3 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

With c'>0, $k_3>0$, such that $|\xi|\leq c'\exp((k_2-k_3)|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$ which prove $(x_0,\xi_0)\not\in WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(\partial f)$. \square

Corollary 2.7.7 Let $P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq m} a_{\alpha}(x) D^{\alpha}$ be a partial differential operator with $\mathcal{G}^{\tau,\sigma,\infty}(\Omega)$ coefficient, then: $WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(P(x,D)f) \subset WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$, $\forall f \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$.

Lemma 2.7.8 Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\sigma}(B(0.2))$, $0 \leq \varphi \leq 1$, and $\varphi \equiv 1$ on B(0,1) and let $\varphi \in S^{\sigma}$, then $\exists c > 0, \exists v > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \in]0, \varepsilon_0]$, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$\left|\hat{\theta}_{\varepsilon}(\xi)\right| \le c\varepsilon^{-n}e^{-v\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}}$$

Where $\theta_{\varepsilon}(x) = (\frac{1}{\varepsilon})^n \cdot \phi(\frac{x}{\varepsilon}) \cdot \varphi(x |\ln(\varepsilon)|)$, and $\hat{\theta}$ denoted the Fourier transform of θ .

Proof. We have, for ε sufficiently small, $\varepsilon \leq |\ln \varepsilon|^{-n} \leq 1$

Let $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$, then

$$\hat{\theta}_{\varepsilon}(\xi) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{n}} \int \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \cdot \frac{1}{|\ln \varepsilon|^{n}} \cdot \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta
= |\ln \varepsilon|^{-n} \left[\int_{A} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta + \int_{B} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta \right]$$

Where $A = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \leq \delta^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}(|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})\}$ and $B = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} > \delta^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}(|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})\}$ we choose δ sufficiently small such that $\frac{|\xi|}{2^{\sigma}} < |\eta| < 2^{\sigma} |\xi|$, $\forall \eta \in A$. Since $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\sigma}(\Omega)$, $\varphi \in S^{\sigma}$ then $\exists k_1, k_2 > 0, \exists c_1, c_2 > 0, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}$,

$$|\hat{\varphi}(\xi)| \le c_1 \exp(-k_1 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

And

$$\left| \hat{\phi}(\xi) \right| \le c_2 \exp(-k_2 \left| \xi \right|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

So

$$I_{1} = \left| \ln \varepsilon \right|^{-n} \left| \int_{A} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta \right|$$

$$\leq c_{1} c_{2} \exp \left(-\frac{k_{2} \left| \ln \varepsilon \right|^{-\frac{1}{\sigma}} \left| \xi \right|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}}{2} \right) \int \exp(-k_{1} \left| \varepsilon(\eta - \xi) \right|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

Let $z = \varepsilon(\eta - \xi)$, then

$$I_{1} \leq c\varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-\frac{k_{2}}{2} |\ln \varepsilon|^{-\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \int \exp(-k_{1} |z|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) dz$$
$$\leq c\varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-v\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

For I_2 we have

$$I_{2} = \left| \ln \varepsilon \right|^{-n} \left| \int_{B} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta \right|$$

$$\leq c_{1} c_{2} \int_{B} \exp(-k_{1} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - k_{2} |\ln \varepsilon|^{-\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

$$\leq c \exp(-k_{1} \delta \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \cdot \int_{B} \exp(-k_{1} \delta \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - k_{2} |\ln \varepsilon|^{-\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

$$\leq c \exp(-k_{1} \delta \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \cdot \int_{B} \exp(-k \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

$$\leq c \varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-v \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Consequently, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists v > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 > 0$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$ such that

$$\left|\hat{\theta}_{\varepsilon}(\xi)\right| \leq c\varepsilon^{-n} \exp\left(-v\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\left|\xi\right|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\right), \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^{n}$$

Theorem 2.7.9 Let $T \in \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$; then $WF_g^{\tau,\tau-\sigma+1}(T) = WF^{\tau-\sigma+1}(T)$.

Proof. Put $\rho = \tau - \sigma + 1$. Let $S \in E'_{\tau + \sigma}(\Omega) \subset E'_{\rho}(\Omega)$ and $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$, we have $|\mathcal{F}(\psi(S * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi S)(\xi)| = |\langle S(x), (\psi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) * \check{\phi}_{\varepsilon}(x) - (\psi(x)e^{-ix\xi}) \rangle|$ then $\exists L$ a compact of Ω such that $\forall h > 0$, $\exists c > 0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi(S*\phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi S)(\xi)| \le c \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}; x \in L} \frac{h^{|\alpha|}}{\alpha!^{\rho}} \left| \partial_{x}^{\alpha}(\psi(x)e^{-i\xi x} * \check{\phi}_{\varepsilon}(x) - \psi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) \right|$$

We have $e^{-i\xi}\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$, then, $\exists c_2, \forall k_0 > 0, \exists \eta > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \eta$,

$$\sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{1}^{n}: x \in L} \frac{c_{2}^{|\alpha|}}{\alpha!} \left| \partial_{x}^{\alpha}(\psi(x)e^{-i\xi x} * \check{\phi}_{\varepsilon}(x) - \psi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) \right| \leq c_{2}e^{-k_{0}\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}};$$

So there exist c' > 0, $\forall k_0 > 0$, $\exists \eta > 0$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \eta$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi S)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi(S * \phi_{\varepsilon})(\xi))| \le c' e^{-k_0 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}}$$
(2.10)

Let $T \in \mathcal{D}'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$ and $(x_0, y_0) \notin WF_g^{\tau, \rho}(T)$, then there exist $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$, $\chi(x) = 1$ in a neighborhood of x_0 , and a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists c_0 \in]0, 1[$, such that: $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| \le c_1 e^{k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}}$$
(2.11)

Let $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$ equal to 1 in neighborhood of x_0 such that for sufficiently small ε we have $\chi \equiv 1$ on $supp \psi + B(0, \frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|})$, and let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(B(0,2))$, $0 \le \varphi \le 1$ and $\varphi \equiv 1$ on B(0,1), then there exist $\varepsilon_0 \le 1$, such that $\forall \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$,

$$\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x).$$

Where $\theta_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^n} \varphi(x | \ln \varepsilon|) \phi(\frac{x}{\varepsilon})$. As $\chi T \in E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega)$, then

$$\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)$$

Let $\varepsilon \leq \min(\eta, \varepsilon_0)$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, we have

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi T)(\xi)| \leq |\mathcal{F}(\psi T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}(\chi (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)|$$
$$\leq |\mathcal{F}(\psi \chi T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi (\chi T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}(\chi (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)|$$

Then by (2.10) and (2.11), we obtain

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi T)(\xi)| \le c' e^{-k_0 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}} + c_1 e^{k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}}.$$

Take $c = \max(c_1, c')$, $\varepsilon = \left(\frac{k_1}{(k_2 - r) |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}}\right)^{\tau}$, $r \in]0, k_2[$ and $k_0 = \frac{k_1 r}{k_2 - r}$, then $\exists \delta > 0$, $\exists c > 0$ such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \le ce^{-\delta|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}},$$

Which proves that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF^{\rho}(T)$. So $WF^{\rho}(T) \subset WF_g^{\tau, \rho}(T)$.

Suppose that $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF^{\rho}(T)$, then there exist $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$, $\chi(x) = 1$ in a neighborhood of x_0 , a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists \lambda > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, such that $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \le c_1 e^{-\lambda|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}}.$$
(2.12)

Let $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$ equals 1 in neighborhood of x_0 such that for sufficiently small ε we have $\chi \equiv 1$ on $supp\psi + B(0, \frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|})$, then there exist $\varepsilon_0 < 1$, such that $\forall \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$,

$$\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x).$$

We have

$$\mathcal{F}(\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) = \int \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta).\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta).\mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta)d\eta.$$

Let Λ be a conic neighborhood of ξ_0 such that, $\bar{\Lambda} \subset \Gamma$. For a fixed $\xi \in \Lambda$, we have

$$\mathcal{F}(\psi(\chi T*\theta_\varepsilon))(\xi) = \int_A \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi-\eta).\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta).\mathcal{F}(\theta_\varepsilon)(\eta)d\eta + \int_B \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi-\eta).\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta).\mathcal{F}(\theta_\varepsilon)(\eta)d\eta$$

Where $A = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}} \leq \delta(|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}})\}$ and $B = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}} > \delta(|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}})\}$. We choose δ sufficiently small such that $A \subset \Gamma$ and $\frac{|\xi|}{2^{\rho}} < |\eta| < 2^{\rho} |\xi|$. Since $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\rho}(\Omega)$, then $\exists \mu > 0, \exists c_2 > 0, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi)| \le c_2 \exp(-\mu |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}),$$

Then $\exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 \in]0,1[, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0,$

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \leq c \exp(-\frac{\lambda}{2} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}) \times \left| \int_{A} \exp(-\mu |\eta - \xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right|$$

From lemma (2.7.8), $\exists c_3 > 0$, $\exists v > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 > 0$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c_3 \varepsilon^{-n} e^{-v\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}} \, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$$

then $\exists c > 0$, such that

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \leq c \quad \varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-\frac{\lambda}{2} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}) \times \left| \int_{A} \exp(-\mu |\eta - \xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}) \cdot \exp(-v\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta \right|$$

We have $\exists k > 0, \forall \varepsilon \in]0, \varepsilon_0[$,

$$\varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-v\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \le \exp(k\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}), \tag{2.13}$$

So

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \le c \exp(k\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\tau}} - \frac{\lambda}{2} |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}})$$
 (2.14)

As $\psi T \in E'_{\tau+\sigma}(\Omega) \subset E'_{\rho}(\Omega)$, then $\forall l > 0, \exists c > 0, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \le c \exp(l |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}})$$

Hence, we have

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| & \leq c \int_{B} \exp(l |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}} - \mu |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}). |\mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})| d\eta \\ & \leq c' \varepsilon^{-n}. \exp(-\mu \delta |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}}) \\ & \int_{B} \exp((l - \mu \delta) |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\rho}} - v \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta, \end{split}$$

Then, taking $l - \mu \delta = -a < 0$ and using (2.13), we obtain for a constant c > 0

$$\left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \leq c \exp(k_{1} \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - \mu \delta |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\rho}})$$

Which gives that $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF_g^{\tau,\rho}(T)$, so $WF_g^{\tau,\rho}(T) \subset WF^{\rho}(T)$.

2.8 Generalized Hörmander's theorem

To extend the generalized Hörmander's result on the wave front set of the product, define $WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f) + WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)$, where $f,g \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, as the set:

$$\{(x,\xi+\eta)\in WF_q^{\tau,\sigma}(f), (x,\eta)\in WF_q^{\tau,\sigma}(g)\}$$

Lemma 2.8.1 Let Σ_1 , Σ_2 be closed cones in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, such that: $0 \notin \Sigma_1 + \Sigma_2$, then:

i)
$$\overline{\Sigma_1 + \Sigma_2}^{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} = (\Sigma_1 + \Sigma_2) \cup \Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2.$$

ii) For any open conic neighborhood Γ of $\Sigma_1 + \Sigma_2$ in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, one can find open conic neighborhood of Γ_1 , Γ_2 in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ of respectively Σ_1 , Σ_2 such that:

$$\Gamma_1 + \Gamma_2 \subset \Gamma$$

The principal result of this section is the following theorem.

Theorem 2.8.2 Let $f, g \in \mathcal{G}^{\tau}(\Omega)$, such that: $\forall x \in \Omega$,

$$(x,0) \notin WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f) + WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(g) \tag{2.15}$$

Then:

$$WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f.g)\subseteq (WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)+WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(g))\cup WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(f)\cup WF_g^{\tau,\sigma}(g).$$

Proof. Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in (WF_g(f) + WF_g(g)) \cup WF_g(f) \cup WF_g(g)$, then: $\exists \phi \in \mathcal{D}(\Omega); \phi(x_0) = 1$, $\xi_0 \not\in (\Sigma_g(\phi f) + \Sigma_g(\phi g)) \cup \Sigma_g(\phi f) \cup \Sigma_g(\phi g)$ From (2.15) we have $0 \not\in \Sigma_g(\phi f) + \Sigma_g(\phi g)$ then by

lemma (2.8.1) i), we have

$$\xi_0 \not\in (\Sigma_g(\phi f) + \Sigma_g(\phi g)) \cup \Sigma_g(\phi f) \cup \Sigma_g(\phi g) = \overline{\Sigma_g(\phi f) + \Sigma_g(\phi g)}^{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}}$$

Let Γ_0 be an open conic neighborhood of $\Sigma_g(\phi f) + \Sigma_g(\phi g)$ in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ such that: $\xi_0 \notin \overline{\Gamma_0}$ then, from lemma (2.8.1) ii), there exist open cones Γ_1 and Γ_2 in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ such that

$$\Sigma_g(\phi f) \subset \Gamma_1; \quad \Sigma_g(\phi g) \subset \Gamma_2$$

And

$$\Gamma_1 + \Gamma_2 \subset \Gamma_0$$

Define $\Gamma = \mathbb{R}^n \backslash \Gamma_0$, so

$$\Gamma \cap \Gamma_2 = \emptyset \ and \ (\Gamma - \Gamma_2) \cap \Gamma_1 = \emptyset$$
 (2.16)

Let $\xi \in \Gamma$ and $\varepsilon \in I$.

$$\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon} \phi g_{\varepsilon})(\xi) = (\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon}) * \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)$$

$$= \int_{\Gamma_{2}} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta +$$

$$\int_{\Gamma_{2}^{c}} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta = I_{1}(\xi) + I_{2}(\xi)$$

From (2.16), $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists k_1, k_2 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_1 > 0$, such that: $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1, \forall \eta \in \Gamma_2$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta)| \le c_1 \exp(k_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2 |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

And from remark (2.6.7), $\exists c_2 > 0$, $\exists k_3 > 0$, $\forall k_4 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_2 > 0$, $\forall \eta \in \mathbb{R}^n$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta)| \le c_2 \exp(k_3 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} + k_4 |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Let $\gamma > 0$ sufficiently small such that:

$$|\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \ge \gamma(|\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}), \quad \forall \eta \in \Gamma_2$$

Hence for $\varepsilon \leq min(\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2)$,

$$|I_1(\xi)| \le c_1 \cdot c_2 \exp((k_1 + k_3)\varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2\gamma |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \int \exp(-k_2\gamma |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + k_4 |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

Take $k_4 < k_2 \gamma$, then:

$$|I_1(\xi)| \le c' \exp(k_1' \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - k_2' |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Let r > 0,

$$I_{2}(\xi) = \int_{\Gamma_{2}^{c} \cap \{|\eta| \leq r|\xi|\}} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta + \int_{\Gamma_{2}^{c} \cap \{|\eta| \geq r|\xi|\}} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta$$
$$= I_{21}(\xi) + I_{22}(\xi).$$

Choose r sufficiently small such that $\{|\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \leq r |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}\} \Rightarrow \xi - \eta \notin \Gamma_1$. Then

$$|\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \ge (1 - r) |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \ge (1 - 2r) |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}$$
, Consequently $\exists c_3 > 0, \ \exists \lambda_1, \lambda_2, \lambda_3 > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_3 > 0$

such that $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1$;

$$|I_{21}(\xi)| \leq c_3 \exp(\lambda_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \int \exp(-\lambda_2 |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - \lambda_3 |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

$$\leq c_3 \exp(\lambda_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - \lambda_2' |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) \int \exp(-\lambda_3' |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

$$\leq c_3' \exp(\lambda_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - \lambda_2' |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

If $|\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \geq r |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}$, we have $|\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} \geq \frac{|\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} + r |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}}{2}$, and then $\exists c_4 > 0$, $\exists \mu_1, \mu_3 > 0$, $\forall \mu_2 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_4 > 0$ such that $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_4$,

$$|I_{22}(\xi)| \leq c_4 \exp(\mu_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \int \exp(\mu_2 |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - \mu_3 |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

$$\leq c_4 \exp(\mu_1 \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}}) \int \exp(\mu_2 |\xi - \eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - \mu_3' |\eta|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}} - \mu_3' r |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}) d\eta$$

If we take μ_2 sufficiently small we obtain

$$|I_{22}| \le c_4' \exp(k_3' \varepsilon^{-\frac{1}{\tau}} - \mu_3" |\xi|^{\frac{1}{\sigma}})$$

Which finishes the proof.

Chapter 3

Generalized Roumieu ultradistributions

The aim of this chapter is to introduce and to study a new classes of generalized functions containing the space of Roumieu ultradistributions introduced by Komatsu [27] as natural generalization of Schwartz distributions. The problem of multiplication of ultradistributions is still posed, so it's natural to search for algebras of generalized functions containing the space of ultradistributions where we recovered a whole list of important result know in generalized Geverey ultradistribution theory [3],[2].

3.1 Roumieu ultradistributions

Let $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ be a sequence of reel positive numbers, recall the following properties:

(H1) Logarithmic convexity:

$$M_p^2 \le M_{p-1} M_{p+1}, \quad \forall p \ge 1$$

(H2) Stability under ultradifferentiation:

$$\exists A > 0, \exists H > 0, M_{p+q} \le AH^{p+q}M_pM_q, \forall p \ge 0, \forall q \ge 0.$$

(H2)' Stability under differentiation:

$$\exists A > 0, \exists H > 0, M_{p+1} \le AH^pM_p, \forall p \ge 0$$

(H3)' Non-quasi-analyticity:

$$\sum_{p=1}^{\infty} \frac{M_{p-1}}{M_p} < +\infty$$

The associated function of the sequence $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ is the function defined by

$$M(t) = \sup_{p} \ln \frac{t^p}{M_p}, t \in \mathbb{R}_+^*$$

Example 3.1.1 The Gevrey sequence $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}=(p!^{\sigma})_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+},\ \sigma>0$, has associated function equivalent to the function $M(t)=t^{\frac{1}{\sigma}}$.

Proposition 3.1.2 A positives sequence $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfies condition (H1) if and only if

$$M_p = M_0 \sup_{t>0} [t^p \exp(-M(t))], \ p \in \mathbb{Z}_+$$

Proposition 3.1.3 Let the sequence $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfy condition (H1), then it satisfies (H2) if

and only if $\exists A > 0$, $\exists H > 0$, $\forall t > 0$,

$$2M(t) \le M(Ht) + \ln(AM_0).$$

The class of ultradifferential functions of class M, denoted $E^M(\Omega)$, is the space of all $f \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ satisfying for every compact subset K of Ω , $\exists c > 0$, $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} M_{|\alpha|} \tag{3.1}$$

This space is also called the space of Donjoy-Carleman.

Example 3.1.4 If $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+} = (p!^{\sigma})_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ we obtain $E^{\sigma}(\Omega)$ the Gevrey space of order σ , and $\mathcal{A}(\Omega) := E^1(\Omega)$ is the space of real analytic functions on the open set Ω .

A differential operator of infinite order $P(D) = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma}$ is called an ultradifferential operator of class $(M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$, if for every h > 0 there exist c > 0 such that $\forall \gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$,

$$|a_{\gamma}| \le c \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{M_{|\gamma|}} \tag{3.2}$$

The basic properties of the space $E^{M}(\Omega)$ are summarized in the following proposition.

Proposition 3.1.5 Let the sequence $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfy condition (H1), then the space $E^M(\Omega)$ is an algebra moreover, if $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfies (H2)', then $E^M(\Omega)$ is stable by differential operators of finite order with coefficients in $E^M(\Omega)$, and if $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfies (H2) then any ultradifferential operator of class M operates also as a sheaf homomorphism.

The space $\mathcal{D}^M(\Omega) = E^M(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}(\Omega)$ is not trivial if and only if the sequence $(M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfies (H3)'. To develop a local and microlocal analysis with respect to a "good" space of regular elements.

Remark 3.1.6 The sequence $(p!^{\sigma})_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfies (H3)' if and only if $\sigma>1$

Definition 3.1.7 The strong dual of $\mathcal{D}^{M}(\Omega)$, denoted $\mathcal{D}'^{M}(\Omega)$, is called the space of Roumieu ultradistributions.

3.2 Generalized Roumieu ultradistributions

To consider the algebra of generalized Roumieu ultradistributions, we first introduce the algebra of moderate elements and its ideal of null elements. Let Ω be a non void open set of \mathbb{R}^n and I =]0,1].

We will always suppose that the sequence $(M_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfies the conditions (H1), (H2), (H3)' and $M_0=1$.

Definition 3.2.1 The space of moderate elements, denoted $\mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$, is the space of $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)^I$ satisfying for every compact K of Ω , $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\exists k > 0$, $\exists c > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 \in I$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon})) \tag{3.3}$$

The space of null elements, denoted $\mathcal{N}^M(\Omega)$, is the space of $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)^I$ satisfying for every

compact K of Ω , $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\forall k > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 \in I$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp(-M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon})) \tag{3.4}$$

The main properties of the spaces $\mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$ and $\mathcal{N}^M(\Omega)$ are given in the following proposition.

Proposition 3.2.2 1) The space of moderate elements $\mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$ is an algebra stable by derivation.

2) The space $\mathcal{N}^M(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$.

Proof.

1) Let $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, $(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{M}(\Omega)$ and K be the compact of Ω , then $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$, $\exists k_{1} = k_{1}(\beta) > 0$, $\exists c_{1} = c_{1}(\beta) > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_{1\beta} \in I$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1\beta}$,

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| \partial^{\beta} f_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_1 \exp M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}), \tag{3.5}$$

 $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \ \exists k_2 = k_2(\beta) > 0, \ \exists c_2 = c_2(\beta) > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{2\beta} \in I, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{2\beta},$

$$\sup_{x \in K} \left| \partial^{\beta} f_{\varepsilon}(x) \right| \le c_2 \exp M(\frac{k_2}{\varepsilon}), \tag{3.6}$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, then

$$\left|\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} \left|\partial^{\alpha-\beta}f_{\varepsilon}(x)\right| \left|\partial^{\beta}g_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

From proposition (3.1.3), we have $\exists A > 0, \exists H > 0, \forall t > 0,$

$$2M(t) \le M(Ht) + \ln(AM_0) \tag{3.7}$$

For $k = H(\max\{k_1(\beta), k_2(\beta) : \beta \leq \alpha\})$, $\varepsilon \leq \min\{\varepsilon_{1\beta}, \varepsilon_{2\beta}; \beta \leq \alpha\}$ and $x \in K$, we have for $t = \frac{k}{\varepsilon}$

$$\exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)|\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \exp\left(\ln(AM_{0})\right) \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} \exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)$$

$$\times \left|\partial^{\alpha-\beta}f_{\varepsilon}(x)\right| \exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k_{2}}{\varepsilon}\right)\right) \left|\partial^{\beta}g_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

$$\leq A \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} c_{1}(\alpha-\beta)c_{2}(\beta) = c(\alpha)$$

i.e. $(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$. It is clear that for every compact K of Ω ,

 $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \ \exists k_1 = k_1(\beta + 1) > 0, \ \exists c_1 = c_1(\beta + 1) > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{1\beta} \in I \text{ such that } \forall x \in K, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1\beta},$

$$\left|\partial^{\beta}(\partial f_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \leq c_1 \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon})),$$

i.e. $(\partial f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$.

2) If $(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{M}(\Omega)$, for every K compact of Ω , $\forall \beta \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}$, $\forall k_{2} > 0$, $\exists c_{2} = c_{2}(\beta, k_{2}) > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_{2\beta} \in I$,

$$|\partial^{\alpha} g_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_2 \exp(-M(\frac{k_2}{\varepsilon})), \, \forall x \in K, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_{2\beta}$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$ and k > 0 then

$$\exp\left(M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)\left|\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \leq \exp\left(M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)\sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha}\binom{\alpha}{\beta}\left|\partial^{\alpha-\beta}f_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|\left|\partial^{\beta}g_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

Let $k_2 = H$. $\max\{k_1(\beta), k; \beta \leq \alpha\}$ and $\varepsilon \leq \min\{\varepsilon_{1\beta}, \varepsilon_{2\beta}; \beta \leq \alpha\}$, then $\forall x \in K$, we have for $t = \frac{k_2}{\varepsilon}$ in (3.7)

$$\exp\left(M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)\left|\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})(x)\right| \leq A \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} \exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon}\right)\right) \left|\partial^{\alpha-\beta}f_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

$$\times \exp\left(M\left(\frac{k_{2}}{\varepsilon}\right)\right) \left|\partial^{\beta}g_{\varepsilon}(x)\right|$$

$$\leq A \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} c_{1}(\alpha-\beta)c_{2}(\beta,k_{2}) = c(\alpha,k)$$

Which shows that $(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{M}(\Omega)$

Definition 3.2.3 The algebra of generalized Roumieu ultradistributions of class $(M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$, denoted $\mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$, is the quotient algebra

$$\mathcal{G}^M(\Omega) = \frac{\mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)}{\mathcal{N}^M(\Omega)}.$$

Definition 3.2.4 If $(M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+} = (p!^{\sigma})_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$ we obtain $\mathcal{G}^{\sigma}(\Omega)$ the algebra of generalized Gevrey ultradistributions

3.3 Embedding of Roumieu ultradistributions

Let $N = (N_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$ be a sequence satisfying the conditions (H1), (H2), (H3)' and $N_0 = 1$, the space $\mathcal{S}^N(\mathbb{R}^n)$ is the space of functions $\varphi \in C^\infty(\mathbb{R}^n)$ such that $\forall b > 0$, we have

$$\|\varphi\|_{b,N} = \sup_{\alpha,\beta \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} \int \frac{|x|^{|\beta|}}{b^{\alpha+\beta} N_{|\alpha|} N_{|\beta|}} |\partial^{\alpha} \varphi(x)| \, dx < \infty \tag{3.8}$$

Define Σ^N as the set of functions $\phi \in \mathcal{S}^N(\mathbb{R}^n)$ satisfying

$$\int \phi(x)dx = 1 \text{ and } \int x^{\alpha}\phi(x)dx = 0, \quad \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n} \setminus \{0\}.$$

Definition 3.3.1 The net $\phi_{\varepsilon} = \varepsilon^{-n}\phi(./\varepsilon)$, $\varepsilon \in I$, where $\phi \in \Sigma^{N}$ is called a N- mollifier net.

Let $(L_p)_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_+}$ satisfying (H1), (H2), (H3)', the space $E^L(\Omega)$ is embedded into $\mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$ by the standard canonical injection

$$I: E^{L}(\Omega) \to \mathcal{G}^{M}(\Omega)$$

$$f \to [f] = cl(f_{\varepsilon})$$
(3.9)

Where $f_{\varepsilon} = f, \forall \varepsilon \in I$.

The following theorem gives the embedding of Roumieu ultradistributions into $\mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$. Let M and N two sequences satisfying (H1), (H2), (H3)' with $M_0 = N_0 = 1, M_p > N_p$, $\forall p \in \mathbb{Z}^+$ and $\phi \in \Sigma^N$.

Theorem 3.3.2 The map

$$J_0: E'_{MN}(\Omega) \rightarrow \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$$
 (3.10)
 $T \rightarrow [T] = cl((T * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{/\Omega})$

is an embedding.

Proof. Let $T \in E'_{MN}(\Omega)$ with $supp T \subset K$, then there exists $P(D) = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} a_\gamma D^\gamma$ an ultradifferential operator of class $(M_p N_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$, C > 0, and continuous functions f_γ with $supp f_\gamma \subset K$, $\forall \gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, and $\sup_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, x \in K} |f_\gamma(x)| \leq C$, such that

$$T = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} a_{\gamma} D^{\gamma} f_{\gamma}.$$

We have

$$T * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) = \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} a_{\gamma} \frac{(-1)^{|\gamma|}}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma|}} \int f_{\gamma}(x + \varepsilon y) D^{\gamma} \phi(y) dy.$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, then

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} a_{\gamma} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma + \alpha|}} \int |f_{\gamma}(x + \varepsilon y)| \left| D^{\gamma + \alpha} \phi(y) \right| dy.$$

From (3.2) and condition (H2), we have $\exists A > 0, \exists H > 0, \forall h > 0, \exists c > 0, \text{ such that}$

$$\begin{split} |\partial^{\alpha}(T*\phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| & \leq c \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{M_{|\gamma|}N_{|\gamma|}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma+\alpha|}} \int |f_{\gamma}(x+\varepsilon y)| \, |D^{\gamma+\alpha}\phi(y)| \, dy \\ & \leq c \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} \frac{h^{|\gamma|}b^{|\gamma+\alpha|}}{M_{|\gamma|}N_{|\gamma|}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma+\alpha|}} \int |f_{\gamma}(x+\varepsilon y)| \, \frac{|D^{\gamma+\alpha}\phi(y)|}{b^{|\gamma+\alpha|}N_{|\gamma+\alpha|}} dy \\ & \leq c A \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} C \frac{h^{|\gamma|}b^{|\gamma+\alpha|}H^{|\gamma+\alpha|}M_{|\alpha|}N_{|\alpha|}}{M_{|\gamma+\alpha|}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma+\alpha|}} c \, \|\phi\|_{b,N} \end{split}$$

then,

$$\frac{(2h)^{|\alpha|}}{M_{|\alpha|}N_{|\alpha|}} \left| \partial^{\alpha} (T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x) \right| \leq cCA \left\| \phi \right\|_{b,N} \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}} 2^{-|\gamma|} \frac{(2hHb)^{|\gamma+\alpha|}}{M_{|\gamma+\alpha|}} \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{|\gamma+\alpha|}} \leq c \exp \left(M \left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon} \right) \right)$$

i.e.

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)| \le c(\alpha) \exp\left(M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)$$
 (3.11)

Where k = 2hHb.

Suppose that $(T * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{M}(\Omega)$, then for every compact L of Ω , $\exists c > 0$, $\forall k > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_{0} \in I$,

$$|T * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c \exp\left(-M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon})\right), \forall x \in L, \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_0$$
 (3.12)

Let $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{MN}(\Omega)$ and $\chi = 1$ in a neighborhood of K, then $\forall \psi \in E^{MN}(\Omega)$,

$$\langle T, \psi \rangle = \langle T, \chi \psi \rangle = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int (T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x) \chi(x) \psi(x) dx$$

Consequently, from (3.12), we obtain

$$\left| \int (T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x) \chi(x) \psi(x) dx \right| \le c \exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right), \forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_{0},$$

Which gives $\langle T, \psi \rangle = 0$

Notation 3.3.3 If $M = (M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$ and $N = (N_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$ are two sequences, then $MN^{-1} := (M_pN_p^{-1})_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$

In order to show the commutativity of the following diagram of embeddings

$$\mathcal{D}^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega) \quad \to \quad \mathcal{G}^{M}(\Omega)$$

$$\searrow \qquad \uparrow$$

$$E'_{MN}(\Omega)$$

We have the following fundamental result

Proposition 3.3.4 Let $f \in \mathcal{D}^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$ and $\phi \in \Sigma^N$, then

$$(f - (f * \phi_{\varepsilon})_{/\Omega})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{M}(\Omega).$$

Proof. Let $f \in \mathcal{D}^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$, then there exists a constant c > 0, such that

$$|\partial^{\alpha} f(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} \frac{M_{|\alpha|}}{N_{|\alpha|}} \alpha!, \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}, \forall x \in \Omega.$$

Let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, the Taylor's formula and the properties of ϕ_{ε} give

$$\partial^{\alpha}(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x) = \sum_{|\beta| = N} \int \frac{(\varepsilon y)^{\beta}}{\beta!} \partial^{\alpha + \beta} f(\xi) \phi(y) dy,$$

Where $x \leq \xi \leq x + \varepsilon y$. Consequently, for any b > 0, we have

$$\begin{split} |\partial^{\alpha}(f*\phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x)| & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} \int \frac{|y|^{\beta}}{\beta!} \partial^{\alpha + \beta} f(\xi) \phi(y) dy \\ & \leq \quad \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} \frac{b^{|\beta|} N_{|\beta|} M_{|\alpha + \beta|}(\alpha + \beta)!}{\beta! N_{|\alpha + \beta|}} \\ & \quad \times \int \frac{N_{|\alpha + \beta|}}{M_{|\alpha + \beta|}(\alpha + \beta)!} \left| \partial^{\alpha + \beta} f(\xi) \right| \frac{|y|^{|\beta|}}{b^{|\beta|} N_{|\beta|}} \left| \phi(y) \right| dy \\ & \leq \quad A \, \|\phi\|_{b, N} \, c \frac{c^{|\alpha|} H^{|\alpha|} M_{|\alpha|} \alpha!}{N_{|\alpha|}} \varepsilon^{N} \sum_{|\beta| = N} b^{|\beta|} H^{|\beta|} M_{|\beta|} c^{|\beta|} \end{split}$$

Let k > 0 and T > 0, then

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x)| \le c(\alpha)\varepsilon^{N} M_{N}(kT)^{-N} \sum_{|\beta|=N} (kTbHc)^{|\beta|}$$

Where $c(\alpha) = A \|\phi\|_{b,N} c \frac{c^{|\alpha|} H^{|\alpha|} M_{|\alpha|} \alpha!}{N_{|\alpha|}}$. Taking $kTbHc \leq \frac{1}{2a}$, with a > 1, we obtain

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x)| \leq c(\alpha)\varepsilon^{N} M_{N}(kT)^{-N} a^{-N} \sum_{|\beta|=N} \left(\frac{1}{2}\right)^{|\beta|}$$

$$\leq c(\alpha)\varepsilon^{N} M_{N}(kT)^{-N} a^{-N}.$$

Let $\varepsilon_0 \in I$ such that $\varepsilon_0 M_1 < 1$ and take $T \ge \frac{M_{p-1} M_{p+1}}{M_p^2}$, $\forall p \ge 1$.

Then, see [31], there exists $N = N(\varepsilon) \in \mathbb{Z}_+$, such that

$$1 \le \frac{\varepsilon}{k} (M_N)^N \le T$$

Which gives

$$a^{-N} \le \exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right) \ and \ \varepsilon^N M_N(kT)^{-N} < 1$$

if we take $a \geq 2$. Finally we have

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)(x)| \le c \exp\left(-M\left(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)$$

i.e
$$(f * \phi_{\varepsilon} - f)_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{N}^{M}(\Omega)$$

As in [24] and [2], we embed $\mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega)$ into $\mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$ using the sheaf properties, then we have the following commutative diagram

$$E^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega) \longrightarrow G^{M}(\Omega)$$

$$\downarrow \qquad \nearrow$$

$$D'_{MN}(\Omega)$$

3.4 Regular generalized Roumieu ultradistributions

Definition 3.4.1 The space of N-ultraregular moderate elements of class M, denoted $\mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$, is the space of $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in C^{\infty}(\Omega)$ satisfying: $\forall K \in \Omega, \ \exists k > 0, \ \exists c > 0, \ \exists c > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_0 \in]0,1], \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} N_{|\alpha|} \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

The space of null elements is defined as $\mathcal{N}^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega) := \mathcal{N}^M(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$.

The main properties of this two spaces are given in the following proposition.

Proposition 3.4.2 1) The space $\mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$ is an algebra stable by the action of N-ultradifferential operators.

2) The space $\mathcal{N}^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$.

Proof.

1) Let $(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon}$, $(g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$ and K be a compact of Ω , then $\exists k_{1} > 0, \ \exists c_{1} > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{1} \in]0,1], \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n}, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1}:$

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_1^{|\alpha|+1} N_{|\alpha|} \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}))$$

We have also $\exists k_2 > 0, \ \exists c_2 > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_2 \in]0,1], \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2$

$$\sup_{x \in K} |\partial^{\alpha} g_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c_2^{|\alpha|+1} N_{|\alpha|} \exp(M(\frac{k_2}{\varepsilon}))$$

let $\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, $\lambda_1, \lambda_2 \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$, it's clear that $\exists c = max(c_1, c_2)$, $\exists k = (\lambda_1 + \lambda_2) max(k_1, k_2)$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 = min(\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2)$ such that: $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(\lambda_1 f_{\varepsilon}(x) + \lambda_2 g_{\varepsilon}(x))| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} N_{|\alpha|} \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

So
$$(\lambda_1 f_1 + \lambda_2 f_2) \in \mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,+\infty}(\Omega)$$
.

And we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}g_{\varepsilon})(x)| &\leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} |\partial^{\alpha-\beta}f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \cdot |\partial^{\beta}g_{\varepsilon}(x)| \\ &\leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta} c_{1}^{|\alpha-\beta|+1} \cdot c_{2}^{|\beta|+1} \cdot N_{|\alpha-\beta|} \cdot N_{|\beta|} \exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon}) + M(\frac{k_{2}}{\varepsilon})) \end{aligned}$$

then $\exists A > 0, \ \exists H > 0, \forall t > 0$

$$2M(t) < M(Ht) + ln(A).$$

 $t = \frac{1}{\varepsilon} \max(k_1, k_2) = \frac{k}{\varepsilon}, C = \max(c_1, c_2).$

$$|\partial^{\alpha}(f_{\varepsilon}.g_{\varepsilon})(x)| \leq \sum_{\beta=0}^{\alpha} {\alpha \choose \beta}.A.C^{|\alpha|+1}N_{|\alpha|}.\exp(M(\frac{Hk}{\varepsilon}))$$

$$\leq C^{|\alpha|+1}.N_{|\alpha|}.\exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

Then $(f_{\varepsilon}.g_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega)$.

Let now $P(D) = \sum a_{\gamma}D^{\gamma}$ be an N-ultradifferential operator, then $\forall h > 0, \exists b > 0$, such that

$$\exp(-M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon})) \frac{1}{N_{|\alpha|}} |\partial^{\alpha}(P(D)f_{\varepsilon}(x))| \leq \exp(-M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon})) \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} b \frac{h^{|\gamma|}}{N_{|\gamma|} \cdot N_{|\alpha|}} |\partial^{\alpha+\gamma} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \\
\leq b \exp(-M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon})) \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} \frac{A(H)^{|\alpha+\gamma|} h^{|\gamma|}}{N_{|\alpha+\gamma|}} |\partial^{\alpha+\gamma} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \\
\leq b \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} A(H)^{|\alpha+\gamma|} h^{|\gamma|} \\
\leq b \sum_{\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n} A(H)^{|\alpha+\gamma|} h^{|\gamma|}$$

hence for $Hh < \frac{1}{2}$ we have

$$\exp(-M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}))\frac{1}{N_{|\alpha|}}|\partial^{\alpha}(P(D)f_{\varepsilon}(x))| \le c'H^{|\alpha|}$$

which shows that $(P(D)f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{E}_{m}^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega)$.

2) The fact that $\mathcal{N}^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega) = \mathcal{N}^M(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega)$.

And $\mathcal{N}^M(\Omega)$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^M(\Omega)$, then $\mathcal{N}^{M,N,\infty}$ is an ideal of $\mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega)$

Definition 3.4.3 The algebra of N-ultraregular generalized functions of class $M = (M_p)_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_+}$,

denoted $\mathcal{G}_{M}^{N,\infty}(\Omega)$, is the quotient algebra

$$\mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega) = rac{\mathcal{E}_m^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega)}{\mathcal{N}^{M,N,\infty}(\Omega)}$$

The basic properties of $\mathcal{G}_{N}^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$ are given by the following result

Proposition 3.4.4 The space $\mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$ is a sheaf subalgebras of $\mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$.

This motivates the following definition

Definition 3.4.5 We define the $\mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}$ -singular support of a generalized ultradistribution $f \in \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$, denoted by N-singsupp_g(f) as the complement of the largest open set Ω' such that $f \in \mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega')$

The following result is Paley-Wiener type characterization of $\mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$.

Proposition 3.4.6 Let $f = cl(f_{\varepsilon})_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{G}_{c}^{M}(\Omega)$, then f is N-ultraregular if and only if $\exists k_{1} > 0, \ \exists k_{2} > 0, \ \exists c > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{1} > 0, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1}, \ such \ that$

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2|\xi|)), \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n.$$
 (3.13)

Proof. Suppose that $f = cl(f_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{G}_{c}^{M}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{G}_{N}^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$ then $\exists k > 0, \ \exists c > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_{1} > 0,$ $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_{1}, \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_{+}^{n},$

$$|\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| \le c^{|\alpha|+1} . N_{|\alpha|} . \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

Consequently we have, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n \ \forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n$,

$$|\xi^{\alpha}| \cdot |\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le \left| \int_{K} \exp(-ix\xi) \partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x) dx \right|$$

Then

$$|\xi^{\alpha}| \cdot |\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \leq mes(K)c^{|\alpha|+1} \cdot N_{|\alpha|} \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \leq c^{|\alpha|+1} \cdot mes(K) \cdot \frac{N_{|\alpha|}}{|\xi|^{|\alpha|}} \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

$$\leq c \cdot mes(K) \cdot \inf_{\alpha} (\frac{c^{|\alpha|}N_{|\alpha|}}{|\xi|^{|\alpha|}}) \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

$$\leq c \cdot mes(K) \cdot \frac{1}{\sup_{\alpha} (\frac{|\xi|^{|\alpha|}}{c^{|\alpha|}N_{|\alpha|}})} \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

$$\leq c \cdot mes(K) \cdot \frac{1}{\exp(\ln(\sup_{\alpha} (\frac{|\xi|^{|\alpha|}}{c^{|\alpha|}N_{|\alpha|}})))} \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}))$$

take $k_2 = \frac{1}{c}, C = cmes(K), \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le C \exp(-N(k_2|\xi|)) \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}))$$

So we have (3.13).

Suppose now that (3.13) is valid. Then $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$:

$$\begin{aligned} |\partial^{\alpha} f_{\varepsilon}(x)| & \leq c \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} \exp(ix\xi) \xi^{\alpha} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) d\xi \right| \\ & \leq c \exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon})) \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |\xi^{\alpha}| \cdot \exp(-N(k_{2}|\xi|)) dx \\ & \leq c \exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon})) \sup_{|\xi|} (|\xi^{\alpha}| \exp(-N(k_{2}|\xi|))) \\ & \leq C^{|\alpha|+1} \cdot N_{|\alpha|} \cdot \exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon})) \end{aligned}$$

With $C = max(c, \frac{1}{k_2})$. i.e. $f_{\varepsilon} \in \mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$.

Remark 3.4.7 Let $f = cl(f_{\varepsilon}) \in \mathcal{G}_c^M(\Omega)$, then $\exists k_1 > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \forall k_2 > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) + N(k_2|\xi|)), \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n.$$
 (3.14)

The algebra $\mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$ plays the same role as the Oberguggenberger subalgebra of regular elements $\mathcal{G}^{\infty}(\Omega)$ in the Colombeau algebra $\mathcal{G}(\Omega)$.

Theorem 3.4.8 We have

$$\mathcal{G}_{MN^{-1}p!}^{M,\infty}(\Omega)\cap\mathcal{D}_{MN}'(\Omega)=E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega).$$

Proof. Let $S \in \mathcal{G}_{MN^{-1}p!}^{M,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega)$. For any fixed $x_0 \in \Omega$, we take $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{MN}(\Omega)$, with $\psi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood U of x_0 . Then: $T = \psi S \in E'_{MN}(\Omega)$. Let ϕ_{ε} be a net mollifiers with $\check{\phi} = \phi$ and let $\chi \equiv 1$ on $K = supp\psi$. and $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$.

As
$$[T] \in \mathcal{G}_{MN^{-1}p!}^{M,\infty}(\Omega), \ \exists k_1 > 0, \ \exists k_2 > 0, \ \exists c_1 > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_1 > 0, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1$$

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| \le c_1 \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - MN^{-1}p!(k_2|\xi|))$$

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathcal{F}(\chi(T*\phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| &= |\mathcal{F}(\chi(T*\phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \\ &= |\langle T(x), (\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) - (\chi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) \rangle| \end{aligned}$$

As $E'_{MN}(\Omega) \subset E'_{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$, then $\exists L \in \Omega$ such that $\forall h > 0, \exists c > 0$ and

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi(T*\phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \leq c \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+, \, x \in L} \frac{h^{|\alpha|}}{\frac{M_{|\alpha|}}{N_{|\alpha|}} |\alpha|!} \left| \partial_x^{\alpha} (\chi(x) e^{-ix\xi} * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) - \chi(x) e^{-i\xi x}) \right) \right|$$

We have $e^{-i\xi}\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$, we obtain $\forall k_3 > 0, \ \exists c_2 > 0, \ \exists \eta > 0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \eta$,

$$\sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, x \in L} \frac{h^{|\alpha|}}{\frac{M_{|\alpha|}}{N_{|\alpha|}} |\alpha|!} \left| \partial_x^{\alpha} (\chi(x) e^{-ix\xi} * \phi_{\varepsilon}(x) - \chi(x) e^{-i\xi x}) \right| \le c_2 \exp(-M(\frac{k_3}{\varepsilon}))$$

So there exists $c' = c'(k_3) > 0$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \le c' \cdot \exp(-M(\frac{k_3}{\varepsilon}))$$

Let $\varepsilon \leq min(\eta, \varepsilon_1)$, then

$$|\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \leq |\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))| + |\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))|$$

$$\leq c' \cdot \exp(-M(\frac{k_3}{\varepsilon})) + c_1 \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - MN^{-1}p!(k2|\xi|))$$

Take $c = max(c_1, c')$, $\varepsilon = \frac{k_1 p!^{\frac{1}{p}}}{(k_2 - r) |\xi| N_p^{\frac{1}{p}}}, r \in]0, k_2[$ and $k_3 = \frac{k_1 r}{k_2 - r}$, then $\exists \delta > 0, \exists c > 0$ such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(T)(\xi)| \le c \exp(-MN^{-1}p!(\delta|\xi|))$$

Which means $T = \psi S \in E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$. As $\psi \equiv 1$ on the neighborhood U of x_0 , consequently $S \in E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$. Which proves

$$\mathcal{G}_{MN^{-1}n!}^{M,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega) \subset E^{MN^{-1}n!}(\Omega).$$

We have $E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega) \subset E^{MN}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega)$, $E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{G}^{M,\infty}_{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega)$ then $E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega) \subset \mathcal{G}^{M,\infty}_{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega)$. Consequently we have

$$\mathcal{G}_{MN^{-1}p!}^{M,\infty}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{D}_{MN}'(\Omega) = E^{MN^{-1}p!}(\Omega).$$

3.5 Generalized Roumieu wave front

The aim of this section is to introduce the generalized Roumieu wave front of generalized Roumieu ultradistribution and to give its main properties.

Definition 3.5.1 We define $\sum_{g}^{M,N}(f) \subset \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^M(\Omega)$, as the complement of the set of points having a conic neighborhood Γ such that $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|))$$

The following essential properties of $\sum_{g}^{M,N}(f)$ are sufficient to define later the generalized Roumieu wave front of generalized Roumieu ultradistribution

Proposition 3.5.2 For every $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^M(\Omega)$ we have

- 1. The Set $\sum_{g}^{M,N}(f)$ is closed cone.
- 2. $\sum_{g}^{M,N}(f) = \emptyset \iff f \in \mathcal{G}^{M,N,\infty}$.
- 3. $\sum_{q}^{M,N} (\psi f) \subset \sum_{q}^{M,N} (f), \forall \psi \in E^N(\Omega).$

Proof. One can easily, from definition (3.5.1) and proposition (3.5.2), prove the assertion 1 and 2.

Let suppose that $\xi_0 \notin \sum_g^{M,N}(f)$, then $\exists \Gamma$ a conic neighborhood of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\forall \varepsilon \in \varepsilon_1$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c. \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|))$$

Let $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^N(\Omega)$, $\chi \equiv 1$ on neighborhood of supp(f), so $\chi \psi \in \mathcal{D}^N(\Omega)$, $\forall \psi \in E^N(\Omega)$ hence from [27] $\exists k_3 > 0$, $\exists c_2 > 0$, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi\psi)(\xi)| \le c. \exp(-N(k_3|\xi|))$$

Let Λ be a conic neighborhood of ξ_0 such that $\bar{\Lambda} \subset \Gamma$ we have for a fixed $\xi \in \Lambda$,

$$\mathcal{F}(\psi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) = \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)$$
$$= \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) . \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta + \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) . \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta$$

Where: $A = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| \le \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ and $B = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| > \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ Take δ sufficient small such that: $\frac{|\xi|}{2} < |\eta| < 2|\xi|$, $\forall \eta \in A$, then $\exists c > 0$, $\forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_1$

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| \leq c_{1} \cdot c_{2} \cdot exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_{2} \frac{|\xi|}{2})) \times \int_{A} \exp(-N(k_{3} |\eta - \xi|)) d\eta$$

then $\exists c > 0, \exists k_2' > 0$

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon}) - N(k'_{2}|\xi|))$$
(3.15)

 $\text{As } \mathcal{G}_c^M(\Omega), \text{ from remark } (3.14), \ \exists c_2>0, \ \exists \mu_1>0, \ \exists \varepsilon_2>0, \ \forall \mu_2>0, \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \text{ such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \text{such that } (3.14) \in \mathbb{R}^n, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq$

$$|\mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(M(\frac{\mu_1}{\varepsilon}) + N(\mu_2 |\xi|))$$

Hence, for $\varepsilon \leq min(\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2)$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| &\leq c_{2} \cdot c_{3} \cdot \exp(M(\frac{\mu_{1}}{\varepsilon})) \left| \int_{B} \exp(N(\mu_{2} |\eta|) - N(k_{3} |\eta - \xi|)) d\eta \right| \\ &\leq c \cdot \exp(M(\frac{\mu_{1}}{\varepsilon})) \left| \int_{B} \exp(N(\mu_{2} |\eta|) - N(k_{3} \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|) d\eta \right| \end{aligned}$$

Then takin: $\mu_2 < k_3 \delta$, we obtain

$$\left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(f_{\varepsilon})(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi \psi)(\eta - \xi) d\eta \right| \le c \exp(M(\frac{\mu_{1}}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_{3}\delta |\xi|))$$
 (3.16)

Consequently, (3.15) and (3.16) give
$$\xi_0 \not\in \sum_g^{M,N} (\psi f)$$
.

Definition 3.5.3 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$ and $x_0 \in \Omega$, the cone of N-singular directions of f at x_0 , denoted $\sum_{g,x_0}^{M,N}(f)$, is

$$\Sigma_{g,x_0}^{M,N}(f) = \bigcap \{\Sigma_g^{M,N}(\varphi f) : \varphi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega) \text{ and } \varphi \equiv 1 \text{ on a neighborood of } x_0\}$$

Lemma 3.5.4 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$, then

$$\Sigma_{q,x_0}^{M,N}(f) = \emptyset \Leftrightarrow x_0 \notin N - singsupp_g(f)$$

Proof. Let $x_0 \notin N - singsupp_g(f)$, i.e. $\exists U \subset \Omega$ an open neighborhood of x_0 such that $f \in \mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(U)$, let $\phi \in \mathcal{D}^M(U)$ such that $\phi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood of x_0 , then $\phi f \in \mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$. Hence, from the proposition (3.5.2), $\sum_g^{M,N}(\phi f) = \emptyset$, i.e. $\sum_{g,x_0}^{M,N}(f) = \emptyset$. Suppose now $\sum_{g,x_0}^{M,N}(f) = \emptyset$, $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$, $\exists V_{\xi} \in \mathcal{V}(x_0)$, $\exists w_{\xi} \in \xi$ a conic neighborhood of ξ . $\exists k_1 > 0, \exists k_2 > 0, \exists c > 0, \exists c > 0, \forall \xi \in W_{\xi}, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0, \forall \phi_{\xi} \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega)$.

$$\left| \mathcal{F}(\phi_{\xi} f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) \right| \le c. \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|))$$

Since the unit sphere $|\xi|=1$ is a compact set, then one can find finite points $\xi_j, j=1,...,n$ in $\mathbb{R}^n, W_j \in \xi_{\mid}$ and $\phi_j \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega), \phi_j(x)=1$ in $V_j, k_1>0, \exists k_2>0, \exists c>0, \varepsilon_0>0, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$

$$\left| \mathcal{F}(\phi_j f_{\varepsilon})(\xi) \right| \le c. \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|)), \qquad \xi \in W_j$$

Taking $V = \bigcap_{j} V_{j}$ and $W = \bigcup_{j} W_{j}$, $\varphi = \phi_{1}...\phi_{n}$, we have $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{M}(\Omega)$ and $\varphi(x) = 1$ on V.

$$|\mathcal{F}(\varphi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c. \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|)), \qquad \xi \in W$$

Consequently, $(\varphi f_{\varepsilon}) \notin \mathcal{G}_{N,c}^{M,\infty}$ where: $x_0 \in N - singsupp_g(f)$

Definition 3.5.5 A point $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_g^{M,N}(f) \subset \Omega \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ If $\xi_0 \notin \sum_{g,x_0}^{M,N}(f)$, i.e. there exists

 $\phi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega), \phi(x) = 1$ neighborhood of x_0 , and conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists c > 0$ such that: $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|))$$

The main proprieties of the generalized Roumieu wave front $WF_g^{M,N}$ are subsumed in the following proposition:

Proposition 3.5.6 Let $f \in \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$, then

- (1) The projection of $WF_g^{M,N}(f)$ on Ω is $N-sinsupp_g(f)$.
- (2) If $f \in \mathcal{G}_c^M(\Omega)$, The projection of $WF_g^{M,N}(f)$ on $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ is $\sum_g^{M,N}(f)$.
- (3) $\forall \alpha \in \mathbb{Z}_+^n, WF_g^{M,N}(\partial^{\alpha} f) \subset WF_g^{M,N}(f).$
- (4) $\forall g \in \mathcal{G}_N^{M,\infty}(\Omega), WF_g^{M,N}(gf) \subset WF_g^{M,N}(f).$

Proof. (1) and (2) hold from the definition, Proposition (3.5.2) and lemma (3.5.4).

(3) Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_g^{M,N}(f)$, then $\exists \phi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega)$, $\phi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood \bar{U} of x_0 , there exist a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists c_0 \in]0,1]$, such that $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$, $\varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c_1 exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|))$$
(3.17)

We have for $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^M(U)$ such that $\psi(x_0) = 1$.

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi \partial f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| = |\mathcal{F}(\partial(\psi f_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\partial \psi) f_{\varepsilon}(\xi)|$$

$$\leq |\xi| |\mathcal{F}(\psi \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}((\partial \psi) \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)|$$

As $WF_g^{M,N}(\psi f) \subset WF_g^{M,N}(f)$, (3.17) holds for both $|\mathcal{F}(\psi \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)|$ and $|\mathcal{F}((\partial \psi) \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)|$.

So

$$|\xi| |\mathcal{F}(\psi \phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \leq |\xi| \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi|))$$

$$\leq c' \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_3 |\xi|))$$

With c' > 0, $k_3 > 0$, such that $|\xi| \le c' \exp(M(k_2 |\xi|) - M(k_3 |\xi|))$ Which proves $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_q^{M,N}(\partial f)$.

(4) Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF_g^{M,N}(f)$ then $\exists \phi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega), \phi \equiv 1$ on a neighborhood of $x_0, \xi_0 \not\in \sum_g^{M,N}(\phi f)$ by proposition (3.5.2), for $g \in \mathcal{G}_M^{N,\infty}(\Omega)$, we have $\xi_0 \not\in \sum_g^{M,N}(g\phi f)$ which proves: $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in WF_g^{M,N}(gf)$.

Corollary 3.5.7 Let $P(x,D) = \sum_{|\alpha| \leq m} a_{\alpha}(x)D^{\alpha}$ be a partial differential operator with $\mathcal{G}_{N}^{M,\infty}(\Omega)$ coefficient, then: $WF_{g}^{M,N}(P(x,D)f) \subset WF_{g}^{M,N}(f), \forall f \in \mathcal{G}^{M}(\Omega).$

Lemma 3.5.8 Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^M(B(0.2)), \ 0 \le \varphi \le 1$, and $\varphi \equiv 1$ on B(0,1) and let $\varphi \in S^M$, then $\exists c > 0, \ \exists v > 0, \ \exists \varepsilon_0 > 0, \ \forall \varepsilon \in]0, \varepsilon_0], \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$\left|\hat{\theta}_{\varepsilon}(\xi)\right| \le c\varepsilon^{-n}e^{-M(v\varepsilon|\xi|)}$$

Where: $\theta_{\varepsilon}(x) = (\frac{1}{\varepsilon})^n \cdot \phi(\frac{x}{\varepsilon}) \cdot \varphi(x(|\ln \varepsilon|))$, and $\hat{\theta}$ denoted the Fourier transform of θ .

Proof. We have, for ε sufficiently small, $\varepsilon \leq |\ln \varepsilon|^{-n} \leq 1$

Let $\xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$, then

$$\hat{\theta}_{\varepsilon}(\xi) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^{n}} \int \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \cdot \frac{1}{|\ln \varepsilon|^{n}} \cdot \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta
= |\ln \varepsilon|^{-n} \left[\int_{A} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta + \int_{B} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta \right]$$

Where $A = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| \le \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ and $B = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| > \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ We choose δ sufficiently small such that $\frac{|\xi|}{2} < |\eta| < 2 \, |\xi|, \, \forall \eta \in A$.

Since $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega)$, $\phi \in S^M$ then: $\exists k_1, k_2 > 0, \exists c_1, c_2 > 0, \forall \xi \in {}^{\iota}\mathbb{R}$,

$$|\hat{\varphi}(\xi)| \le c_1 \exp(-M(k_1 |\xi|))$$

And

$$\left|\hat{\phi}(\xi)\right| \le c_2 \exp(-M(k_2 |\xi|))$$

So

$$I_{1} = \left| \ln \varepsilon \right|^{-n} \left| \int_{A} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta \right|$$

$$\leq c_{1} c_{2} \exp\left(-M(\frac{k_{2}}{2} \frac{|\xi|}{|\ln \varepsilon|})\right) \int \exp(-M(k_{1} \varepsilon |\xi - \eta|) d\eta$$

Let $z = \varepsilon(\eta - \xi)$, then

$$I_1 \leq c\varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-M(\frac{k_2}{2} |\ln \varepsilon|^{-1} |\xi|)) \int \exp(-M(k_1 |z|)) dz$$

$$\leq c\varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-M(v\varepsilon |\xi|))$$

For I_2 we have

$$I_{2} = \left| \ln \varepsilon \right|^{-n} \left| \int_{B} \hat{\phi}(\varepsilon(\xi - \eta)) \hat{\varphi}(\frac{\eta}{|\ln \varepsilon|}) d\eta \right|$$

$$\leq c_{1}c_{2} \int_{B} \exp(-M(k_{1}\varepsilon |\xi - \eta|) - M(k_{2}\frac{|\eta|}{|\ln \varepsilon|})) d\eta$$

$$\leq c \exp(-M(k_{1}\delta\varepsilon |\xi|)) \cdot \int_{B} \exp(-M(k_{1}\delta\varepsilon |\eta|) - M(k_{2}|\ln \varepsilon|^{-1}|\eta|)) d\eta$$

$$\leq c \exp(-M(k_{1}\delta\varepsilon |\xi|)) \cdot \int_{B} \exp(-M(k_{2}'\varepsilon |\eta|)) d\eta$$

$$\leq c \exp(-M(v\varepsilon |\xi|))$$

Consequently, $\exists c > 0$, $\exists v > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 > 0$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$ such that

$$\left|\hat{\theta}_{\varepsilon}(\xi)\right| \leq c\varepsilon^{-n} \exp\left(-M(v\varepsilon|\xi|)\right), \quad \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$$

Theorem 3.5.9 Let $T \in \mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$ then $WF_g^{M,MN^{-1}p!}(T) = WF^{MN^{-1}p!}(T)$

Proof. Let $S \in E'_{MN}(\Omega) \subset E'_{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$ and $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$, we have: $|\mathcal{F}(\psi(S * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi S)(\xi)| = |\langle S(x), (\psi(x)e^{-i\xi x}) * \check{\phi}_{\varepsilon}(x) - (\psi(x)e^{-ix\xi}) \rangle|$ Then $\exists L$ a compact of Ω such that $\forall h > 0, \exists c > 0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi(S*\phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi S)(\xi)| \leq c \sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+; x \in L} \frac{h^{|\alpha|}}{\frac{M_{|\alpha|}}{N_{|\alpha|}} \alpha!} \left| \partial_x^{\alpha} (\psi(x) e^{-i\xi x} * \check{\phi}_{\varepsilon}(x) - \psi(x) e^{-i\xi x}) \right|$$

We have $e^{-i\xi}\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$, then, $\exists c_2, \forall k_0 > 0, \ \exists \eta > 0, \ \forall \varepsilon \leq \eta$,

$$\sup_{\alpha \in \mathbb{Z}^n_+; x \in L} \frac{c_2^{|\alpha|}}{\frac{M_{|\alpha|}}{N_{|\alpha|}} \alpha!} \left| \partial_x^{\alpha} (\psi(x) e^{-i\xi x} * \check{\phi}_{\varepsilon}(x) - \psi(x) e^{-i\xi x}) \right| \le c_2 e^{-M(\frac{k_0}{\varepsilon})};$$

So there exist c' > 0, $\forall k_0 > 0$, $\exists \eta > 0$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \eta$, such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi S)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi(S * \phi_{\varepsilon})(\xi))| \le c' e^{-M(\frac{k_0}{\varepsilon})}$$
(3.18)

Let $T \in \mathcal{D}'_{MN}(\Omega) \cap \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$ and $(x_0, y_0) \notin WF_g^{M, \frac{M}{N}p!}(T)$, Then there exist $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$, $\chi(x) = 1$ in a neighborhood of x_0 , and a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists k_1 > 0$, $\exists k_2 > 0$, $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists c_0 \in]0, 1[$,

such that: $\forall \xi \in \Gamma, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| \le c_1 e^{M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - \frac{M}{N} p!(k_2|\xi|)}$$
(3.19)

Let $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$ equal to 1 in neighborhood of x_0 such that for sufficiently small ε we have $\chi \equiv 1$ on $supp\psi + B(0, \frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|})$, and let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(B(0,2))$; $0 \le \varphi \le 1$ and $\varphi \equiv 1$ on B(0,1), then there exist $\varepsilon_0 \le 1$, such that $\forall \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$,

$$\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x).$$

Where $\theta_{\varepsilon}(x) = \frac{1}{\varepsilon^n} \varphi(x |\ln \varepsilon|) \phi(\frac{x}{\varepsilon})$. As $\chi T \in E'_{MN}(\Omega)$, then

$$\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \phi_{\varepsilon})(x)$$

Let $\varepsilon \leq min(\eta, \varepsilon_0)$ and $\xi \in \Gamma$, we have

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi T)(\xi)| \leq |\mathcal{F}(\psi T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}(\chi (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)|$$

$$\leq |\mathcal{F}(\psi \chi T)(\xi) - \mathcal{F}(\psi (\chi T * \phi_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)| + |\mathcal{F}(\chi (T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)|$$

Then by (3.18) and (3.19), we obtain

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi T)(\xi)| \le c' e^{-M(\frac{k_0}{\varepsilon})} + c_1 e^{M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - MN^{-1}p!(k_2|\xi|)}$$

Take $c = max(c_1, c')$, $\varepsilon = \frac{k_1 p!^{\frac{1}{p}}}{(k_2 - r) |\xi| N_p^{\frac{1}{p}}}, r \in]0, k_2[$ and $k_0 = \frac{k_1 r}{k_2 - r}$, then $\exists \delta > 0, \exists c > 0$ such that

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \le c' e^{-\frac{M}{N}p!(\delta|\xi|)},$$

Which proves that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(T)$. So $WF^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(T) \subset WF_g^{M, \frac{M}{N}p!}(T)$.

Suppose that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(T)$, then there exist $\chi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$, $\chi(x) = 1$ in a neighborhood of x_0 , a conic neighborhood Γ of ξ_0 , $\exists \lambda > 0$, $c_1 > 0$, such that $\forall \xi \in \Gamma$

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \le c_1 e^{-\frac{M}{N}p!(\lambda|\xi|)}.$$
(3.20)

Let $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$ equals 1 in neighborhood of x_0 such that for sufficiently small ε we have: $\chi \equiv 1$ on $supp\psi + B(0, \frac{2}{|\ln \varepsilon|})$, then there exist $\varepsilon_0 < 1$, such that $\forall \varepsilon < \varepsilon_0$,

$$\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x) = \psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon})(x).$$

We have

$$\mathcal{F}(\psi(T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) = \int \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta).\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta).\mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta)d\eta.$$

Let Λ be a conic neighborhood of ξ_0 such that, $\bar{\Lambda} \subset \Gamma$. For a fixed $\xi \in \Lambda$, we have:

$$\mathcal{F}(\psi(\chi T * \theta_{\varepsilon}))(\xi) = \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta + \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta$$

Where $A = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| \leq \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$ and $B = \{\eta : |\xi - \eta| \geq \delta(|\xi| + |\eta|)\}$. We choose δ sufficiently small such that $A \subset \Gamma$ and $\frac{|\xi|}{2} < |\eta| < 2 |\xi|$. Since $\psi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega)$, then $\exists \mu > 0, \exists c_2 > 0$,

 $\forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi)| \le c_2 \exp(-\frac{M}{N} p!(\mu |\xi|)),$$

Then $\exists c > 0, \exists \varepsilon_0 \in]0, 1[, \forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0;$

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \leq c \exp(-\frac{M}{N} p! (\frac{\lambda}{2} |\xi|)) \times \left| \int_{A} \exp(-\frac{M}{N} p! (\mu |\eta - \xi|) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right|$$

From Lemma (3.5.8), $\exists c_3 > 0$, $\exists v > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_0 > 0$, such that:

$$|\mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\xi)| \le c_3 \varepsilon^{-n} e^{-N(v\varepsilon|\xi|)} \ \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$$

then $\exists c > 0$, such that

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) . \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| &\leq c \quad \varepsilon^{-n} \exp(-\frac{M}{N} p! (\lambda |\xi|)) \times \\ \left| \int_{A} \exp(-\frac{M}{N} p! (\mu |\eta - \xi|) . \exp(-N(v\varepsilon |\eta|)) d\eta \right| \end{split}$$

We have $\exists k > 0, \forall \varepsilon \in]0, \varepsilon_0[$,

$$\varepsilon^{-m} \exp(-N(v\varepsilon |\eta|)) \le \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon})),$$
 (3.21)

So

$$\left| \int_{A} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \le c \exp(M(\frac{k}{\varepsilon}) - \frac{M}{N} p!(\frac{\lambda}{2} |\xi|))$$
(3.22)

As $\psi T \in E'_{MN}(\Omega) \subset E'_{\frac{M}{N}p!}(\Omega)$, then $\forall l > 0, \exists c > 0, \forall \xi \in \mathbb{R}^n$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\xi)| \le c \exp(\frac{M}{N} p!(l|\xi|))$$

Hence, we have

$$\begin{split} \left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| & \leq c \int_{B} \exp(\frac{M}{N} p! (l \mid \eta \mid) - \frac{M}{N} p! (\mu \mid \xi - \eta \mid)). \mid \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon}) \mid d\eta \\ & \leq c' \varepsilon^{-n}. \exp(-\frac{M}{N} p! (\mu \delta \mid \xi \mid)) \times \\ & \int_{B} \exp(\frac{M}{N} p! ((l - \mu \delta) \mid \eta \mid) - N(v \varepsilon \mid \eta \mid)) \end{split}$$

Then, taking $l - \mu \delta = -a < 0$ and using (3.21), we obtain for a constant c > 0

$$\left| \int_{B} \mathcal{F}(\psi)(\xi - \eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\chi T)(\eta) \cdot \mathcal{F}(\theta_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta \right| \leq c \exp(M(\frac{k_{1}}{\varepsilon}) - \frac{M}{N} p! (\mu \delta |\xi|))$$

Which gives that $(x_0, \xi_0) \notin WF_g^{M, \frac{M}{N}p!}(T)$, so $WF_g^{M, \frac{M}{N}p!}(T) \subset WF^{\frac{M}{N}p!}(T)$.

3.6 Generalized Hörmander's theorem

To extend the generalized Hörmander's result on the wave front set of the product, define $WF_g^{M,N}(f) + WF_g^{M,N}(f)$, where $f, g \in \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$, as the set:

$$\{(x, \xi + \eta) \in WF_g^{M,N}(f), (x, \eta) \in WF_g^{M,N}(g)\}$$

The principal result of this section is the following theorem.

Theorem 3.6.1 Let $f, g \in \mathcal{G}^M(\Omega)$, such that: $\forall x \in \Omega$,

$$(x,0) \notin WF_g^{M,N}(f) + WF_g^{M,N}(g)$$
 (3.23)

Then

$$WF_g^{M,N}(f.g)\subseteq (WF_g^{M,N}(f)+WF_g^{M,N}(g))\cup WF_g^{M,N}(f)\cup WF_g^{M,N}(g).$$

Proof. Let $(x_0, \xi_0) \not\in (WF_g^{M,N}(f) + WF_g^{M,N}(g)) \cup WF_g^{M,N}(f) \cup WF_g^{M,N}(g)$, then: $\exists \phi \in \mathcal{D}^M(\Omega); \ \phi(x_0) = 1, \ \xi_0 \not\in (\Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) + \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g)) \cup \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) \cup \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g) \text{ From (3.23) we}$ have $0 \not\in \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) + \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g)$ then by lemma (2.8.1) i), we have

$$\xi_0 \not\in (\Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) + \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g)) \cup \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) \cup \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g) = \overline{\Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) + \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g)}^{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}}$$

Let Γ_0 be an open conic neighborhood of $\Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) + \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g)$ in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ such that: $\xi_0 \notin \overline{\Gamma_0}$ then, from lemma (2.8.1) ii), there exist open cones Γ_1 and Γ_2 in $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ such that

$$\Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi f) \subset \Gamma_1; \quad \Sigma_g^{M,N}(\phi g) \subset \Gamma_2$$

And

$$\Gamma_1 + \Gamma_2 \subset \Gamma_0$$

Define $\Gamma = \mathbb{R}^n \backslash \Gamma_0$, so

$$\Gamma \cap \Gamma_2 = \emptyset \text{ and } (\Gamma - \Gamma_2) \cap \Gamma_1 = \emptyset$$
 (3.24)

Let $\xi \in \Gamma$ and $\varepsilon \in I$.

$$\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon} \phi g_{\varepsilon})(\xi) = (\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon}) * \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon}))(\xi)$$

$$= \int_{\Gamma_2} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta$$

$$\int_{\Gamma_2^c} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta = I_1(\xi) + I_2(\xi)$$

From (3.24), $\exists c_1 > 0$, $\exists k_1, k_2 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_1 > 0$, such that: $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_1, \forall \eta \in \Gamma_2$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta)| \le c_1 \exp(M(\frac{k_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 |\xi - \eta|))$$

And from remark (3.4.7), $\exists c_2 > 0$, $\exists k_3 > 0$, $\forall k_4 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_2 > 0$, $\forall \eta \in \mathbb{R}^n$, $\forall \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_2$,

$$|\mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta)| \le c_2 \exp(M(\frac{k_3}{\varepsilon}) + N(k_4 |\eta|))$$

Let $\gamma > 0$ sufficiently small such that

$$|\xi - \eta| > \gamma(|\xi| + |\eta|), \quad \forall \eta \in \Gamma_2$$

Hence for $\varepsilon \leq min(\varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2)$,

$$|I_1(\xi)| \le c_1 \cdot c_2 \exp(M(\frac{k_1 + k_3}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2 \gamma |\xi|)) \int \exp(-N(k_2 \gamma |\eta|) + N(k_4 |\eta|)) d\eta$$

Take $k_4 > k_2 \gamma$, then

$$|I_1(\xi)| \le c' \exp(M(\frac{k_1'}{\varepsilon}) - N(k_2'|\xi|))$$

Let r > 0,

$$I_{2}(\xi) = \int_{\Gamma_{2}^{c} \cap \{|\eta| \leq r|\xi|\}} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta + \int_{\Gamma_{2}^{c} \cap \{|\eta| \geq r|\xi|\}} \mathcal{F}(\phi f_{\varepsilon})(\xi - \eta) . \mathcal{F}(\phi g_{\varepsilon})(\eta) d\eta$$
$$= I_{21}(\xi) + I_{22}(\xi).$$

Choose r sufficiently small such that $\{|\eta| \le r |\xi|\} \Rightarrow \xi - \eta \notin \Gamma_1$. Then

 $|\xi - \eta| \ge (1 - r) |\xi| \ge (1 - 2r) |\xi| + |\eta|$, Consequently: $\exists c_3 > 0$, $\exists \lambda_1, \lambda_2, \lambda_3 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_3 > 0$ such that: $\forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_1$;

$$|I_{21}(\xi)| \leq c_3 \exp(M(\frac{\lambda_1}{\varepsilon})) \int \exp(-N(\lambda_2 |\xi - \eta|) - N(\lambda_3 |\eta|)) d\eta$$

$$\leq c_3 \exp(M(\frac{\lambda_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(\lambda_2' |\xi|)) \int \exp(-N(\lambda_3' |\eta|))$$

$$\leq c_3' \exp(M(\frac{\lambda_1}{\varepsilon}) - N(\lambda_2' |\xi|))$$

If $|\eta| \ge r |\xi|$, we have $|\eta| \ge \frac{|\eta| + r |\xi|}{2}$, and then $\exists c_4 > 0$, $\exists \mu_1, \mu_3 > 0$, $\forall \mu_2 > 0$, $\exists \varepsilon_4 > 0$ such that $\forall \varepsilon \le \varepsilon_4$,

$$|I_{22}(\xi)| \leq c_4 \exp(M(\frac{\mu_1}{\varepsilon})) \int \exp(N(\mu_2 |\xi - \eta|) - N(\mu_3 |\eta|)) d\eta$$

$$\leq c_4 \exp(M(\frac{\mu_1}{\varepsilon})) \int \exp(N(\mu_2 |\xi - \eta|) - N(\mu_3' |\eta|) - N(\mu_3' |\xi|)) d\eta$$

If take $\mu_2 < \frac{\mu_3'}{2}(1 + \frac{1}{r})$, we obtain

$$|I_{22}| \le c_4' \exp(M(\frac{k_3'}{\varepsilon}) - N(\mu_3' |\xi|))$$

Which finishes the proof.

Bibliography

- [1] Benmeriem, K., Bouzar, C., An Algera of generalized Roumieau Ultradistributions. Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Politec. Torino 70 (2) (2012), 101–109.
- [2] Benmeriem, K., Bouzar, C., Algebras of generalized Gevrey Ultradistributions. NoviSad J. Math. 41 (1) (2011), 53–62.
- [3] Benmeriem, K., Bouzar, C., Generalized Gevrey ultradistributions, New York J. Math. 15 (2009) 37–72.
- [4] Benmeriem, K., Bouzar, C., Ultraregular generalized functions of Colombeau type. J.Math. Sci. Univ. Tokyo 15 (4) (2008), 427–447.
- [5] Benmeriem, K., Korbaa F.Z, Generalzed Roumieu ultradistributions and their microlocal analysis. NoviSad J. Math. 46 (2) (2016), 181-200
- [6] Colombeau, J.F., New Generalized Functions and Multiplication of Distributions. North Holland, 1984.
- [7] Colombeau, J.F., New generalized functions and multiplication of distributions. Math. Studies 84. Amsterdam: North Holland, 1984.
- [8] Colombeau, J.F., Elementary introduction to new generalized functions. North Holland, 1985.
- [9] Colombeau, J.F., Multiplication of Distributions: a tool in mathematics numerical engineering and theoretical physics. Lecture Notes in Math. 1532, Springer, 1992.

BIBLIOGRAPHY 103

[10] Colombeau, J.F., Heibig, A., and Oberguggenberger, M., Generalized solution to partial differential equations of evolution type. Acta Appl. Math., 45:2, p.115 n142, (1996).

- [11] Colombeau, J.F., Oberguggenberger, M., On a hyperbolic system with a compatible quadratic term: generalized solution, delta waves, and multiplication of distributions. Comm. Partial Dif. Equations, 15, p. 905-938, (1990).
- [12] Damyanov, B., Results on Colombeau product of distributions. Comment. Math. Univ. Carolin. 43(4), Number:627–634, 1997.
- [13] Dapic, N., Pilipović S. and Scarpalezos, D. Microlocal analysis of Colombeaus generalized functions: Propagation of singularities. J. Anal. Math. Vol 75, p. 51-66, (1998):
- [14] Delcroix, A., Hasler, M. F., Pilipović, S. Valmorin, V., Sequence spaces with exponent weights. Realizations of Colombeau type algebras. Dissert. Math. 447 (56) (2007), 141.
- [15] Delcroix, A, Remarks on the embedding of spaces of distributions into spaces of Colombeau generalized functions. Novi Sad J. Math., vol. 35, N2, p. 27-40, (2005).
- [16] Hörmander, L., The analysis of linear partial differential operators, I, Distribution theory and Fourier analysis. Springer, 1983.
- [17] Hörmann, G. Integration and microlocal analysis in Colombeau algebras of generalized functions. J. Math. Anal. Appl. vol., 239, p. 332-348, 1999.
- [18] Hörmann, G., Kunzinger, M. Microlocal properties of basic operations in Colombeau algebras. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 261, p. 254-270, 2000.
- [19] Hörmann, G., Oberguggenberger, M., S. Pilipović. Microlocal hypoellipticity of linear differential operators with generalized functions as coeffecients, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., vol. 358, N8, p. 3363–3383, (2005).
- [20] Itano, M. Remarks on the multiplicative products of distributions. Hiroshima Math.J. 6. Number:365–375, 1976.

104 BIBLIOGRAPHY

[21] Garetto, C. Microlocal analysis in the dual of Colombeau algebra: generalized wave front sets and noncharacteristic regularity. New York J. Math., 12, p. 275-318, 2006.

- [22] Garetto, C., Hörmann, G. Microlocal analysis of generalized functions: pseudodifferential techniques and propagation of singularities. Proc. Edinb. Math. Soc., 48, p. 603-629, 2005.
- [23] Gramtchev, T., Nonlinear maps in space of distributions. Math. Z. 209 (1992), 101–114.
- [24] Grosser, M., Kunzinger, M., Oberguggenberger, M., Steinbauer, R., Geometric theory of generalized funcions. Kluwer, 2001.
- [25] Guelfand, I. M., Shilov, G. E., Generalized functions, vol. 2. Academic Press, 1967.
- [26] Kaminski, A., Oberguggenberger, M., Pilipović, S. Linear and non-linear theory of generalized functions and its applications. Banach Center Publications 88 (2010).
- [27] Komatsu, H., Ultradistributions I. J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo. Sect. IA 20 (1973), 25–105.
- [28] Lions, J. L., Magenes, E., Non-homogeneous boundary value problems and applications, vol.3. Springer, 1973.
- [29] Nedeljkov, M., Pilipovič, S., Paley-Wiener type theorems for ColombeauâĂŹs generalized functions. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 195, p. 108-122, 1995.
- [30] Nedeljkov, M., Pilipovič, S., Scarpalézos, D., The linear theory of Colombeau generalized functions. Longman Scientific and Technica, 1998.
- [31] Pilipovič, S., Scarpalézos. D., Colombeau generalized ultradistributions. Math. Proc. Camb. Phil. Soc. 130 (2001), 541–553.
- [32] Oberguggenberger, M., Multiplication of distributions and applications to partial differential equations, Longman Scientific Technical, 1992.
- [33] Oberguggenberger, M., Regularity theory in Colombeau algebras. Bull. Cl. Sci. Math. Nat Sci. Math., vol. CXXXIII, N31, (2006), p. 147–162,

BIBLIOGRAPHY 105

[34] Oberguggenberger, M., Kunzinger. M., Characterization of Colombeau generalized functions by their point values. Math. Nachr., 203,(1999), p. 147–157,

- [35] Rodino, L., Linear partial differential operators in Gevrey spaces. World Scientific, 1993.
- [36] Roumieu, C., Sur quelques extentions de la notion de distributions. Ann. Sc. Ec. Norm. 77 (1960), 41–121.
- [37] Schwartz, L., Sur l'impossibilité de la multiplications des distributions. C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 239 (1954), 847–848
- [38] Schwartz, L., Théorie des distributions. Herman, Paris, 2eme Ed, 1966.
- [39] Treves, F., Topological vector spaces, distributions and kernels. Academic Press, 1967